

Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews

Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution before cesarean section for preventing postoperative infections (Review)

Haas DM, Morgan S, Contreras K, Kimball S

Haas DM, Morgan S, Contreras K, Kimball S. Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution before cesarean section for preventing postoperative infections. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2020, Issue 4. Art. No.: CD007892. DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD007892.pub7.

www.cochranelibrary.com

Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution before cesarean section for preventing postoperative infections (Review) Copyright © 2020 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd. WILEY



TABLE OF CONTENTS

HEADER	1
ABSTRACT	1
PLAIN LANGUAGE SUMMARY	2
SUMMARY OF FINDINGS	4
BACKGROUND	6
OBJECTIVES	6
METHODS	6
RESULTS	10
Figure 1	11
Figure 2	13
Figure 3	14
Figure 4	16
DISCUSSION	18
AUTHORS' CONCLUSIONS	18
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	19
REFERENCES	20
CHARACTERISTICS OF STUDIES	24
DATA AND ANALYSES	52
Analysis 1.1. Comparison 1: Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution before cesarean section versus control (no preparation or saline preparation), Outcome 1: Post-cesarean endometritis	53
Analysis 1.2. Comparison 1: Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution before cesarean section versus control (no preparation or saline preparation), Outcome 2: Postoperative fever	54
Analysis 1.3. Comparison 1: Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution before cesarean section versus control (no preparation or saline preparation), Outcome 3: Postoperative wound infection	55
Analysis 1.4. Comparison 1: Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution before cesarean section versus control (no preparation or saline preparation), Outcome 4: Composite wound complication	55
Analysis 1.5. Comparison 1: Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution before cesarean section versus control (no preparation or saline preparation), Outcome 5: Composite wound complication or endometritis	56
Analysis 2.1. Comparison 2: Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution versus control (no preparation or saline preparation) - stratified by presence of labor, Outcome 1: Post-cesarean endometritis	57
Analysis 2.2. Comparison 2: Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution versus control (no preparation or saline preparation) - stratified by presence of labor, Outcome 2: Postoperative fever	58
Analysis 2.3. Comparison 2: Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution versus control (no preparation or saline preparation) - stratified by presence of labor, Outcome 3: Postoperative wound infection	59
Analysis 2.4. Comparison 2: Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution versus control (no preparation or saline preparation) - stratified by presence of labor, Outcome 4: Composite wound complication	60
Analysis 2.5. Comparison 2: Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution versus control (no preparation or saline preparation) - stratified by presence of labor, Outcome 5: Composite wound complication or endometritis	60
Analysis 3.1. Comparison 3: Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution versus control (no preparation or saline preparation) - stratified by presence of ruptured membranes, Outcome 1: Post-cesarean endometritis	62
Analysis 3.2. Comparison 3: Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution versus control (no preparation or saline preparation) - stratified by presence of ruptured membranes, Outcome 2: Postoperative fever	63
Analysis 3.3. Comparison 3: Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution versus control (no preparation or saline preparation) - stratified by presence of ruptured membranes, Outcome 3: Postoperative wound infection	64
Analysis 3.4. Comparison 3: Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution versus control (no preparation or saline preparation) - stratified by presence of ruptured membranes, Outcome 4: Composite wound complication	65
Analysis 3.5. Comparison 3: Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution versus control (no preparation or saline preparation) - stratified by presence of ruptured membranes, Outcome 5: Composite wound complication or endometritis	65
APPENDICES	66
WHAT'S NEW	66
HISTORY	67
CONTRIBUTIONS OF AUTHORS	67
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST	67



SOURCES OF SUPPORT	67
DIFFERENCES BETWEEN PROTOCOL AND REVIEW	67
INDEX TERMS	68

[Intervention Review]

Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution before cesarean section for preventing postoperative infections

David M Haas¹, Sarah Morgan², Karenrose Contreras¹, Savannah Kimball³

¹Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Indiana University School of Medicine, Indianapolis, Indiana, USA. ²OB/GYN Residency, St. Vincent Women's Hospital, Indianapolis, Indiana, USA. ³Indiana University School of Medicine, Indianapolis, Indiana, USA

Contact address: David M Haas, dahaas@iupui.edu, dahaas@iu.edu.

Editorial group: Cochrane Pregnancy and Childbirth Group. **Publication status and date:** New search for studies and content updated (no change to conclusions), published in Issue 4, 2020.

Citation: Haas DM, Morgan S, Contreras K, Kimball S. Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution before cesarean section for preventing postoperative infections. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2020, Issue 4. Art. No.: CD007892. DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD007892.pub7.

Copyright © 2020 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

ABSTRACT

Background

Cesarean delivery is one of the most common surgical procedures performed by obstetricians. Infectious morbidity after cesarean delivery can have a tremendous impact on the postpartum woman's return to normal function and her ability to care for her baby. Despite the widespread use of prophylactic antibiotics, postoperative infectious morbidity still complicates cesarean deliveries. This is an update of a Cochrane Review first published in 2010 and subsequently updated in 2012, twice in 2014, in 2017 and 2018.

Objectives

To determine if cleansing the vagina with an antiseptic solution before a cesarean delivery decreases the risk of maternal infectious morbidities, including endometritis and wound complications. We also assessed the side effects of vaginal cleansing solutions to determine adverse events associated with the intervention.

Search methods

We searched the Cochrane Pregnancy and Childbirth's Trials Register, ClinicalTrials.gov, the World Health Organization (WHO) International Clinical Trials Registry Platform (ICTRP) (7 July 2019), and reference lists of retrieved studies.

Selection criteria

We included randomized controlled trials (RCTs) and quasi-RCTs assessing the impact of vaginal cleansing immediately before cesarean delivery with any type of antiseptic solution versus a placebo solution/standard of care on post-cesarean infectious morbidity.

Cluster-RCTs were eligible for inclusion, but we did not identify any. We excluded trials that utilized vaginal preparation during labor or that did not use antibiotic surgical prophylaxis. We also excluded any trials using a cross-over design. We included trials published in abstract form only if sufficient information was present in the abstract on methods and outcomes to analyze.

Data collection and analysis

At least three of the review authors independently assessed eligibility of the studies. Two review authors were assigned to extract study characteristics, quality assessments, and data from eligible studies.

Main results

We included 21 trials, reporting results for 7038 women evaluating the effects of vaginal cleansing (17 using povidone-iodine, 3 chlorhexidine, 1 benzalkonium chloride) on post-cesarean infectious morbidity. Trials used vaginal preparations administered by sponge

Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution before cesarean section for preventing postoperative infections (Review) Copyright © 2020 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

sticks, douches, or soaked gauze wipes. The control groups were typically no vaginal preparation (17 trials) or the use of a saline vaginal preparation (4 trials). One trial did not report on any outcomes of interest. Trials were performed in 10 different countries (Saudi Arabia, Pakistan, Iran, Thailand, Turkey, USA, Egypt, UK, Kenya and India). The overall risk of bias was low for areas of attrition, reporting, and other bias. About half of the trials had low risk of selection bias, with most of the remainder rated as unclear. Due to lack of blinding, we rated performance bias as high risk in nearly one-third of the trials, low risk in one-third, and unclear in one-third.

Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution immediately before cesarean delivery probably reduces the incidence of post-cesarean **endometritis** from 7.1% in control groups to 3.1% in vaginal cleansing groups (average risk ratio (aRR) 0.41, 95% confidence interval (CI) 0.29 to 0.58; 20 trials, 6918 women; moderate-certainty evidence). This reduction in endometritis was seen for both iodine-based solutions and chlorhexidine-based solutions. Risks of **postoperative fever** and **postoperative wound infection** are also probably reduced by vaginal antiseptic preparation (fever: aRR 0.64, 0.50 to 0.82; 16 trials, 6163 women; and wound infection: RR 0.62, 95% CI 0.50 to 0.77; 18 trials, 6385 women; both moderate-certainty evidence). Two trials found that there may be a lower risk of a **composite outcome of wound complication or endometritis** in women receiving preoperative vaginal preparation (RR 0.46, 95% CI 0.26 to 0.82; 2 trials, 499 women; low-certainty evidence). No **adverse effects** were reported with either the povidone-iodine or chlorhexidine vaginal cleansing.

Subgroup analysis suggested a greater effect with vaginal preparations for those women in labour versus those not in labour for four out of five outcomes examined (post-cesarean endometritis; postoperative fever; postoperative wound infection; composite wound complication or endometritis). This apparent difference needs to be investigated further in future trials. We did not observe any subgroup differences between women with ruptured membranes and women with intact membranes.

Authors' conclusions

Vaginal preparation with povidone-iodine or chlorhexidine solution compared to saline or not cleansing immediately before cesarean delivery probably reduces the risk of post-cesarean endometritis, postoperative fever, and postoperative wound infection. Subgroup analysis found that these benefits were typically present whether iodine-based or chlorhexidine-based solutions were used and when women were in labor before the cesarean. The suggested benefit in women in labor needs further investigation in future trials.

There was moderate-certainty evidence using GRADE for all reported outcomes, with downgrading decisions based on limitations in study design or imprecision.

As a simple intervention, providers may consider implementing preoperative vaginal cleansing with povidone-iodine or chlorhexidine before performing cesarean deliveries. Future research on this intervention being incorporated into bundles of care plans for women receiving cesarean delivery will be needed.

PLAIN LANGUAGE SUMMARY

Vaginal cleansing with antiseptic solution before cesarean delivery to reduce infections after surgery

We set out to determine from randomized controlled trials if cleansing the vagina with an antiseptic solution before a cesarean delivery safely decreases the risk of maternal infections.

What is the issue?

Cleansing the vagina before the cesarean delivery can reduce the number of bacteria that are naturally present in the vagina. These bacteria in the vagina and cervix can move up into the uterus during the surgical procedure and cause infection in the lining of the uterus and in the surgical wound. Antibiotics are routinely given before the surgery to reduce the risk of infections, but some women still suffer from these complications. Some antibiotics do not always eradicate all bacteria, and antibiotic resistant bacteria may be present. Vaginal preparation may not be included in the care provided to women to reduce infection following surgery. Vaginal cleansing solutions, such as chlorhexidine and povidone-iodine are inexpensive, and have very few side effects.

Why is this important?

Cesarean deliveries are common, with almost one in three babies born by cesarean in some countries such as the USA. It is not uncommon for women having a cesarean delivery to develop an infection of the uterus (endometritis) or a problem with their skin incision. The risk of infection is greater if a woman's waters have broken or she is in labor before the cesarean section. These complications may slow a woman's recovery from the surgery and can affect her ability to take care of her baby. This is a Cochrane Review first published in 2010 and updated in 2012, 2014, and in 2017.

What evidence did we find?

We searched for new evidence on 7 July 2019. In this update, we have included 21 randomized controlled studies, involving a total of 7038 women undergoing cesarean section. The studies took place in 10 countries (Saudi Arabia, Pakistan, Iran, Thailand, Turkey, USA, Egypt, UK, Kenya and India). The control group had no vaginal preparation in 18 studies and in three studies participants used a saline vaginal preparation. We did not include trials that did not give antibiotics before or during the surgery, or where women received vaginal

Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution before cesarean section for preventing postoperative infections (Review) Copyright © 2020 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.



preparation during labor. Seventeen studies used povidone-iodine for vaginal cleansing, three chlorhexidine, and one benzalkonium chloride.

Cleansing the vagina with antiseptic solution immediately before cesarean delivery probably reduces the incidence of post-cesarean infection of the uterus (20 trials, 6918 women; moderate-certainty evidence). This reduction was seen for both iodine-based solutions and chlorhexidine-based solutions. The risk of postoperative fever (16 trials, 6163 women) and postoperative wound infection (18 trials, 6385 women) are also probably reduced by vaginal cleansing; both moderate-certainty evidence). The risk of having wound complication or infection of the uterus may be lower in women receiving preoperative vaginal cleansing with antiseptic solution (2 trials, 499 women). None of the studies reported any adverse events, such as an allergic reaction to the cleansing solution or irritation.

Further analysis suggested a greater effect for those women in labour versus those not in labour for four out of five outcomes examined (post-cesarean infection of the uterus; postoperative fever; postoperative wound infection; wound complication or infection of the uterus) but this apparent difference needs to be investigated further in future trials. We did not observe any differences between groups of women with ruptured membranes and women with intact membranes.

What does this mean?

Cleansing the vagina with povidone-iodine or chlorhexidine solution (compared to saline or not cleansing) immediately before cesarean delivery probably reduces the risk of infection of the uterus, fever, and infection of the surgical wound. Further analysis found that these benefits were typically present whether iodine-based or chlorhexidine-based solutions were used and when women were in labor before the cesarean.

Vaginal preparation is a simple and well-tolerated way to lower the chances of developing an infection after having a baby by cesarean.

SUMMARY OF FINDINGS

Summary of findings 1. Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution compared to control (no preparation or saline preparation) for preventing postoperative infections

Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution compared to control (no preparation or saline preparation) for preventing postoperative infections

Patient or population: pregnant women undergoing cesarean section

Setting: hospital (Egypt, India, Iran, Kenya, Pakistan, Saudi Arabia, Thailand, Turkey, UK, USA)

Intervention: vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution

Comparison: control (no preparation or saline preparation)

Outcomes	Anticipated absolute effects [*] (95% CI)		Relative effect (95% CI)	№ of partici- pants	Certainty of the evidence	Comments
	Risk with control (no prepara- tion or saline preparation)	Risk with vaginal preparation with an- tiseptic solution		(studies)	(GRADE)	
Post-cesarean endometri- tis	Study population		RR 0.41	6918 (20 PCTs)	⊕⊕⊕⊝ Mederate3 b	
	72 per 1000	30 per 1000 (21 to 42)	(0.23 (0 0.30)	(201013)		
Postoperative fever	Study population		RR 0.64	6163 (16 BCTs)	⊕⊕⊕⊝ Moderate3 b	
	120 per 1000	77 per 1000 (60 to 99)		(10 ((013)	moderate	
Postoperative wound in- fection	Study population		RR 0.62	6385 (18 RCTs)	⊕⊕⊕⊝ Moderateb	
	61 per 1000	38 per 1000 (31 to 48)		(10 ((13)	Moderates	
Composite wound compli- cation or endometritis	Study population	dy population		499 (2 RCTs)	0000	
	135 per 1000	62 per 1000 (35 to 111)		()		

*The risk in the intervention group (and its 95% confidence interval) is based on the assumed risk in the comparison group and the relative effect of the intervention (and its 95% CI).

CI: confidence interval; **RCT**: randomized controlled trial; **RR:** risk ratio.

GRADE Working Group grades of evidence

4

High certainty: we are very confident that the true effect lies close to that of the estimate of the effect.

Moderate certainty: we are moderately confident in the effect estimate; the true effect is likely to be close to the estimate of the effect, but there is a possibility that it is substantially different.

Low certainty: our confidence in the effect estimate is limited; the true effect may be substantially different from the estimate of the effect.

Very low certainty: we have very little confidence in the effect estimate; the true effect is likely to be substantially different from the estimate of effect.

^{*a*}There is some funnel plot asymmetry. Having conducted sensitivity analyses to investigate the contribution of small studies and studies at high risk of bias, we do not believe that the effect estimate has been biased by possible missing results due to non-publication. We did not downgrade.

^bWe downgraded (-1) for serious concerns about limitations in study design due to most of the pooled effect being provided by studies that are at moderate risk of bias.

^cWe downgraded (-1) for serious concerns about limitations in study design due to a substantial proportion of pooled effect provided by studies at moderate risk of bias. We downgraded (-1) for serious concerns about imprecision due to two small studies, with relatively few events.



BACKGROUND

Cesarean section delivery rates are increasing worldwide, with rates in Latin America and North America of 40.5% and 32.3%, respectively (Betran 2016). Cesarean section deliveries are often complicated by infections occurring after surgery (Zuarez-Easton 2017).

Description of the condition

Endometritis, an infection of the uterus in the postpartum period, can complicate the postoperative course of a cesarean delivery 6% to 27% of the time (Guzman 2002; Smaill 2014). This complication, up to 10 times more frequent after a cesarean delivery than after vaginal delivery, can lead to serious complications of bacterial infection in the blood (10% to 20%), peritonitis (general infection in the abdominal cavity), intra-abdominal abscess (cavity filled with infected material), and sepsis (Mackeen 2015; Yokoe 2001). Additionally, cesarean deliveries are frequently complicated by maternal fever and wound complications, including seroma (fluid collection under the skin), hematoma (blood clots under the skin), infection, and separation (Zuarez-Easton 2017). These morbidities could lead to a delay in return to normal function.

Fevers and infections after cesarean deliveries are associated with the length of ruptured membranes, length of labor, and number of vaginal examinations (Disgupta 1988; Yonekura 1985). Postcesarean endometritis and infectious morbidity are the result often of the presence of bacteria in the vagina and cervix that move higher in the genital tract to infect the uterus (Martens 1991). These bacteria have been shown to be responsible for failure of antibiotic prophylaxis during cesarean deliveries (Watts 1991). Additionally, some antibiotics do not consistently eradicate some bacteria (such as *Enterococcus spp*), and the vagina has been shown to become colonized with antibiotic resistant bacteria after preoperative surgical antibiotic prophylaxis (Gibbs 1982; Graham 1993; Stiver 1984). Currently, it is standard care to give preoperative antibiotics to women receiving a cesarean delivery (Smaill 2014), but the rate of post-cesarean infections remains a problem.

Description of the intervention

As many pelvic organ infections after surgeries, such as cesarean deliveries, contain organisms from the vagina, cleansing the vagina with antiseptic solutions before surgeries, such as hysterectomies, has been performed for years (ACOG 2018; Haeri 1976; Osborne 1977). As it has been used to reduce infections after hysterectomies, it is logical that after a cesarean delivery, where the uterus remains potentially exposed to the vagina through the cervix, reducing the bacterial content before a cesarean delivery could reduce post-cesarean infections of the uterus. Previous studies have evaluated whether vaginal cleansing before a cesarean delivery with various solutions can reduce the incidence of febrile morbidity (endometritis and wound infections). Povidone-iodine, chlorhexidine, and vaginal metronidazole have been reported with varying results (Pitt 2001; Zuarez-Easton 2017). Older data comparing iodine with chlorhexidine before hysterectomy showed lower morbidity in the iodine group, with improved activity against anaerobic pathogens (Duignan 1975; Haeri 1976). Vaginal preparation has not typically been included in evidence-based bundles to reduce post-cesarean infectious morbidity (Carter 2017; Hsu 2016; NICE 2011). Vaginal cleansing solutions, such as chlorhexidine and povidone-iodine, have very few side effects in general, with low rates of noted allergies or irritation symptoms. Thus, the intervention is now appearing in recommendations about post-cesarean recovery protocols (Caughey 2018).

How the intervention might work

By cleansing the vagina of bacteria before the cesarean delivery occurs, there may be less of a bacterial load in the vagina that might cause infectious morbidity postoperatively. As ascending infection is thought to be a major etiology of postoperative endometritis, this could logically reduce that risk (Martens 1991).

Why it is important to do this review

Rates of cesarean delivery are increasing, particularly in highincome countries (Betran 2016). Postoperative infectious morbidity after cesarean delivery may impact the woman's return to normal function, and potentially her bonding with the newborn, as she is dealing with additional healthcare needs to treat the infection (Zuarez-Easton 2017). It can also cause major medical problems and sequelae and increase healthcare costs (Olsen 2010). Finding an easy, inexpensive method to reduce this risk could have a major public health impact in high-, middle-, and low-income countries.

OBJECTIVES

To determine if cleansing the vagina with an antiseptic solution before a cesarean delivery decreases the risk of maternal morbidities, including endometritis and wound complications. We also assessed the side effects of vaginal cleansing solutions to determine adverse events associated with the intervention.

METHODS

Criteria for considering studies for this review

Types of studies

We included randomized controlled trials (RCTs) and two quasi-RCTs. Cluster-RCTs were eligible for inclusion, but we did not identify any.

Types of participants

Pregnant women who were about to receive a cesarean delivery. This included women receiving elective, laboring, or urgent cesareans.

Types of interventions

Any method of vaginal cleansing (including douches, wipes, sponges, etc.) with any type of antiseptic solution (povidone-iodine, chlorhexidine, etc.) versus a placebo solution/standard care (no vaginal preparation).

We included only studies where vaginal preparation was performed no more than one hour before surgery. This review addressed the use of preoperative vaginal cleansing after the decision to perform a cesarean had been made. This review did not address the use of vaginal preparation during labor. Thus, we excluded trials utilizing vaginal cleansing solutions during labor. We also excluded studies where prophylactic surgical antibiotics were explicitly not used. Surgical prophylaxis with intravenous antibiotics before or during cesarean deliveries has been clearly demonstrated as beneficial in reducing postoperative infectious morbidities (Smaill 2014). Thus, it is the standard of care. Inclusion of trials not utilizing general

Cochrane Library

Trusted evidence. Informed decisions. Better health.

Types of outcome measures

Primary outcomes

1. Post-cesarean endometritis: defined as a clinical diagnosis, usually involving fever, uterine fundal tenderness, or purulent lochia requiring antibiotic therapy.

Secondary outcomes

- 1. Postoperative fever: defined as greater than 38 °C or 100.4 °F.
- 2. Postoperative wound infection: defined as erythema, tenderness, purulent drainage from the incision site, with or without fever, requiring antibiotic therapy.
- 3. Postoperative wound seroma or hematoma: defined as collection of serous fluid or blood/clot in the subcutaneous area of the incision.
- 4. Composite wound complications: defined as the presence of any one of the following: wound infection, seroma, hematoma, separation.
- 5. Composite wound complications or endometritis.
- 6. Side effects of vaginal preparation (maternal allergy, irritation). As these solutions are applied gently and not absorbed, there should be no adverse fetal/neonatal events. We did not anticipate or find mention of adverse neonatal events from the vaginal cleansing.

Search methods for identification of studies

The following methods section of this review is based on a standard template used by Cochrane Pregnancy and Childbirth.

Electronic searches

For this update, we searched Cochrane Pregnancy and Childbirth's Trials Register by contacting their Information Specialist (7 July 2019).

The Register is a database containing over 25,000 reports of controlled trials in the field of pregnancy and childbirth. It represents over 30 years of searching. For full current search methods used to populate Pregnancy and Childbirth's Trials Register including the detailed search strategies for CENTRAL, MEDLINE, Embase and CINAHL; the list of handsearched journals and conference proceedings, and the list of journals reviewed via the current awareness service, please follow this link.

Briefly, Cochrane Pregnancy and Childbirth's Trials Register is maintained by their Information Specialist and contains trials identified from:

- 1. monthly searches of the Cochrane Central Register of Controlled Trials (CENTRAL);
- 2. weekly searches of MEDLINE (Ovid);
- 3. weekly searches of Embase (Ovid);
- 4. monthly searches of CINAHL (EBSCO);

- 5. handsearches of 30 journals and the proceedings of major conferences;
- 6. weekly current awareness alerts for a further 44 journals plus monthly BioMed Central email alerts.

Search results are screened by two people and the full text of all relevant trial reports identified through the searching activities described above is reviewed. Based on the intervention described, each trial report is assigned a number that corresponds to a specific Pregnancy and Childbirth review topic (or topics), and is then added to the Register. The Information Specialist searches the Register for each review using this topic number rather than keywords. This results in a more specific search set that has been fully accounted for in the relevant review sections (Included studies; Excluded studies; Studies awaiting classification; Ongoing studies).

In addition, we searched ClinicalTrials.gov and the WHO International Clinical Trials Registry Platform (ICTRP) for unpublished, planned and ongoing trial reports (7 July 2019) using the search methods detailed in Appendix 1.

Searching other resources

We searched the reference lists of retrieved studies. We attempted to contact trialists for further information (September 2019). We did not apply any language or date restrictions.

Data collection and analysis

For the methods used when assessing the trials identified in the previous version of this review, see Haas 2018.

For this update, we used the following methods for assessing the 14 new reports that were identified as a result of the updated search.

Selection of studies

At least three review authors (DH, SM, KC, SE) independently assessed for inclusion all the potential studies identified as a result of the search strategy. We resolved any disagreement through discussion.

Data extraction and management

We designed a form to extract data. We extracted trial information and dates, outcomes, sources of trial funding, and trial authors' declarations of interest (if available). For eligible studies, at least two review authors extracted the data using the agreed form. Assignments for data extraction were distributed among the four review authors equitably. We resolved discrepancies through discussion. We entered data into Review Manager software (Review Manager 2014).

When information regarding any of the above was unclear, we attempted to contact authors of the original reports to provide further details.

Assessment of risk of bias in included studies

Three review authors independently assessed risk of bias for each study using the criteria outlined in the *Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions* (Higgins 2011). We resolved any disagreement by discussion.



(1) Random sequence generation (checking for possible selection bias)

We described the method used to generate the allocation sequence in sufficient detail to allow an assessment of whether it should produce comparable groups.

For each included study we assessed the method as being at:

- 1. low risk of bias (any truly random process, e.g. random number table; computer random number generator);
- 2. high risk of bias (any non-random process, e.g. odd or even date of birth; hospital or clinic record number);
- 3. unclear risk of bias.

(2) Allocation concealment (checking for possible selection bias)

For each included study we described the method used to conceal allocation to interventions prior to assignment and assessed whether intervention allocation could have been foreseen in advance of, or during recruitment, or changed after assignment.

We assessed the methods as being at:

- 1. low risk of bias (e.g. telephone or central randomization; consecutively numbered sealed opaque envelopes);
- 2. high risk of bias (open random allocation; unsealed or nonopaque envelopes, alternation; date of birth);
- 3. unclear risk of bias.

(3.1) Blinding of participants and personnel (checking for possible performance bias)

For each included study we described the methods used, if any, to blind study participants and personnel from knowledge of which intervention a participant received. We considered that studies were at low risk of bias if they were blinded, or if we judged that the lack of blinding was unlikely to affect results. We assessed blinding separately for different outcomes or classes of outcomes.

We assessed the methods as being at:

- 1. low, high or unclear risk of bias for participants;
- 2. low, high or unclear risk of bias for personnel.

(3.2) Blinding of outcome assessment (checking for possible detection bias)

For each included study we described the methods used, if any, to blind outcome assessors from knowledge of which intervention a participant received. We assessed blinding separately for different outcomes or classes of outcomes.

We assessed methods used to blind outcome assessment as being at:

1. low, high or unclear risk of bias.

(4) Incomplete outcome data (checking for possible attrition bias due to the amount, nature and handling of incomplete outcome data)

For each included study, and for each outcome or class of outcomes, we described the completeness of data including attrition and exclusions from the analysis. We stated whether attrition and exclusions were reported and the numbers included in the analysis at each stage (compared with the total randomized participants), reasons for attrition or exclusion where reported, and whether missing data were balanced across groups or were related to outcomes. Where sufficient information was reported, or could be supplied by the trial authors, we planned to reinclude missing data in the analyses that we undertook.

We assessed methods as being at:

- 1. low risk of bias (e.g. no missing outcome data; missing outcome data balanced across groups);
- high risk of bias (e.g. numbers or reasons for missing data imbalanced across groups; 'as treated' analysis done with substantial departure of intervention received from that assigned at randomization);
- 3. unclear risk of bias.

(5) Selective reporting (checking for reporting bias)

For each included study we described how we investigated the possibility of selective outcome reporting bias and what we found.

We assessed the methods as being at:

- 1. low risk of bias (where it was clear that all of the study's prespecified outcomes and all expected outcomes of interest to the review have been reported);
- high risk of bias (where not all the study's prespecified outcomes were reported; one or more reported primary outcomes were not prespecified; outcomes of interest were reported incompletely and so could not be used; study failed to include results of a key outcome that would have been expected to have been reported);
- 3. unclear risk of bias.

(6) Other bias (checking for bias due to problems not covered by (1) to (5) above)

For each included study we described any important concerns we had about other possible sources of bias.

(7) Overall risk of bias

We made explicit judgments about whether studies were at high risk of bias, according to the criteria given in the *Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions* (Higgins 2011). With reference to (1) to (6) above, we planned to assess the likely magnitude and direction of the bias and whether we considered it was likely to have an impact on the findings. In future updates, we will explore the impact of the level of bias through undertaking sensitivity analyses (Sensitivity analysis).

Measures of treatment effect

Dichotomous data

For dichotomous data, we presented results as summary risk ratios (RRs) with 95% confidence intervals (CIs).

Continuous data

None of our outcomes are continuous in nature. If an outcome is added in the future that contains continuous data, we plan to use the mean difference (MD) if outcomes were measured in the same way between trials. We plan to use the standardized



mean difference (SMD) to combine trials that measured the same outcome, but used different methods.

Unit of analysis issues

Cluster-randomized trials

We did not identify any cluster-randomized trials. If, in future updates we identify cluster-randomized trials, we will include them in the analyses along with individually-randomized trials. We will adjust their sample sizes using the methods described in the *Handbook* (Higgins 2011), using an estimate of the intracluster correlation coefficient (ICC) derived from the trial (if possible), from a similar trial or from a study of a similar population. If we use ICCs from other sources, we will report this and conduct sensitivity analyses to investigate the effect of variation in the ICC. If we identify both cluster-randomized trials and individually-randomized trials, we plan to synthesize the relevant information. We will consider it reasonable to combine the results from both if there is little heterogeneity between the study designs and the interaction between the effect of intervention and the choice of randomization unit is considered to be unlikely.

We will also acknowledge heterogeneity in the randomization unit and perform a sensitivity analysis to investigate the effects of the randomization unit.

Cross-over trials

Cross-over trials are not relevant for this intervention and are not included.

Other unit of analysis issues

We found one trial that compared three groups. It did not contribute outcome data (Goymen 2017). However, if it had or we encounter three-armed trials in future updates, we would utilize the methods in the *Handbook* to decide the optimal way to include them in the meta-analysis. One trial used a "no wash" and a saline wash control group (Hassan 2016). In our analysis, we combined these as controls, as some other trials used a saline wash for the control group.

Dealing with missing data

For included studies, we noted levels of attrition. We did not encounter large levels of attrition. In future updates, if we do encounter large levels of attrition, we will explore the impact of including studies with high levels of missing data in the overall assessment of treatment effect by using sensitivity analyses.

For all outcomes, we carried out analyses, as far as possible, on an intention-to-treat (ITT) basis, i.e. we attempted to include all participants randomized to each group in the analyses, and all participants were analyzed in the group to which they were allocated, regardless of whether or not they received the allocated intervention. The denominator for each outcome in each trial was the number randomized minus any participants whose outcomes were known to be missing.

Assessment of heterogeneity

We assessed statistical heterogeneity in each meta-analysis using the Tau², I^2 and Chi² statistics. We regarded heterogeneity as substantial if the I^2 was greater than 30% and either a Tau² was

greater than zero, or there was a low P value (less than 0.10) in the ${\rm Chi}^2$ test for heterogeneity.

Assessment of reporting biases

There were 21 included studies. Since there were 10 or more studies in the meta-analysis contributing data to the primary outcome, we investigated reporting biases (such as publication bias) using funnel plots. We assessed for reporting bias by inspecting the funnel plot asymmetry visually. Because potential asymmetry was found visually, we tested to see if the results were different when limiting to small (< 300 participants) or large trial effects or if the results were different when excluding trials at high risk of bias in multiple domains.

Data synthesis

We carried out statistical analysis using the Review Manager software (Review Manager 2014). We used a fixed-effect metaanalysis for combining data where it was reasonable to assume that studies were estimating the same underlying treatment effect, i.e. where trials were examining the same intervention, and the trials' populations and methods were judged sufficiently similar. If there was clinical heterogeneity sufficient to expect that the underlying treatment effects differed between trials, or if we detected substantial statistical heterogeneity, we used a randomeffects meta-analysis to produce an overall summary, if an average treatment effect across trials was considered clinically meaningful. We treated the random-effects summary as the average range of possible treatment effects, and we discussed the clinical implications of treatment effects differing between trials. If the average treatment effect was not clinically meaningful, we did not combine trials.

Where we used random-effects analyses, we presented the results as the average treatment effect with 95% CIs, and the estimates of Tau² and I^2 .

Subgroup analysis and investigation of heterogeneity

For this update, we carried out the following subgroup analyses.

- 1. Women in labor versus women not in labor.
- 2. Women with ruptured membranes versus women with intact membranes.

We used all reported outcomes in the primary analysis in the subgroup analyses.

We assessed subgroup differences by interaction tests available within RevMan 5 (Review Manager 2014). We reported the results of subgroup analyses quoting the Chi^2 statistic and P value, and the interaction test I^2 value. Where we identified significant heterogeneity, we used a random-effects analysis to produce the summaries of effect.

We were unable to carry out the following subgroup analyses because this information was not reported in the included studies.

- 1. Women with chorioamnionitis preoperatively versus women without chorioamnionitis.
- 2. Women undergoing emergency cesarean versus those undergoing unscheduled cesarean versus those undergoing scheduled cesarean.

Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution before cesarean section for preventing postoperative infections (Review) Copyright © 2020 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

3. Women with internal fetal or uterine monitors in place versus those with only external monitors in place before the cesarean.

Sensitivity analysis

We did not perform any sensitivity analyses due to a lack of studies included within the analyses. In future updates, we plan to carry out sensitivity analyses to explore the effect of trial quality assessed by concealment of allocation, high attrition rates (> 20%), or both, and exclude poor quality studies from the analyses, in order to assess whether this makes any difference to the overall result.

Summary of findings and assessment of the certainty of the evidence

For this update, we assessed the certainty of the evidence using the GRADE approach, as outlined in the *GRADE Handbook* in order to assess the certainty of the body of evidence relating to the following outcomes for the main comparisons (Schünemann 2013).

- 1. Post-cesarean endometritis: defined as a clinical diagnosis, usually involving fever, uterine fundal tenderness, or purulent lochia requiring antibiotic therapy.
- 2. Postoperative fever: defined as greater than 38 °C or 100.4 °F.

- 3. Postoperative wound infection: defined as erythema, tenderness, purulent drainage from the incision site, with or without fever, requiring antibiotic therapy.
- 4. Composite wound complications or endometritis.

We used the GRADEpro Guideline Development Tool to import data from Review Manager 5 (GRADEpro GDT 2015; Review Manager 2014), in order to create a 'Summary of findings' table. Using the GRADE approach, we produced a summary of the intervention effect and a measure of certainty for each of the above outcomes. The GRADE approach uses five considerations (study limitations, consistency of effect, imprecision, indirectness and publication bias) to assess the certainty of the body of evidence for each outcome. The evidence can be downgraded from 'high certainty' by one level for serious (or by two levels for very serious) limitations, depending on assessments for risk of bias, indirectness of evidence, serious inconsistency, imprecision of effect estimates or potential publication bias.

RESULTS

Description of studies

Results of the search

See Figure 1.



Figure 1. Study flow diagram.



Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution before cesarean section for preventing postoperative infections (Review) Copyright © 2020 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

Figure 1. (Continued)



An updated search in July 2019 retrieved 22 new trial reports to assess and we also reassessed two trials 'awaiting classification' and the six trials listed as 'ongoing' in the previous version of the review. We also assessed and subsequently excluded two additional trial reports (Pitt 2001; Sweeten 1997). After title evaluation, and review of the full-text manuscripts and trial registry reports, we included 10 new trials (14 reports) and excluded seven additional trials (eight reports). Six trials are ongoing (see Characteristics of ongoing studies). Four trials are awaiting further classification (see Characteristics of studies awaiting classification).

Included studies

Methods

In this updated review we included 21 studies, reporting results for 7038 women. Nineteen trials were randomized controlled trials (RCTs) and two were quasi-RCTs.

Settings

All trials were either in academic centers or large hospitals. Five trials were performed in the USA (Guzman 2002; Haas 2010; Reid 2001; Rouse 1997; Starr 2005), three in Pakistan (Asad 2017; Kiani 2018; Memon 2011), three in Turkey (Goymen 2017; Olmez 2013; Yildirim 2012), two in Iran (Asghania 2011; Barat 2016), two in Egypt (Hassan 2016; Mohamed 2015), two in Saudi Arabia (Ahmed 2017; Aref 2019), one in Thailand (Charoenviboonphan 2011), one in the UK (Hodgetts 2019), one in Kenya (Mwangi 2013), and one in India (Nandi 2015). The Charoenviboonphan 2011 trial was written in Thai, with the abstract and results tables in English. We were able to secure a translation of the methods of the trial for abstraction.

Trial dates

The trials were reported as being conducted during the following periods.

- 1. Ahmed 2017 October 2014 to December 2015
- 2. Aref 2019 September 2016 to December 2017
- 3. Asad 2017 1 February 2016 to 31 July 2016
- 4. Asghania 2011 May 2007 to April 2008
- 5. Barat 2016 2013 to 2014 (months not stated)
- 6. Charoenviboonphan 2011 September 2010 to January 2011
- 7. Goymen 2017 July 2014 to August 2014
- 8. Guzman 2002 March 2000 to July 2001
- 9. Haas 2010 September 2006 to January 2009
- 10.Hassan 2016 September 2015 to March 2016
- 11.Hodgetts 2019 13 November 2017 to 3 March 2018
- 12.Kiani 2018 September 2014 to January 2015
- 13.Memon 2011 February 2010 to July 2010
- 14.Mohamed 2015 May 2014 to August 2014
- 15.Mwangi 2013 July 2016 to October 2016

16.Nandi 2015 - January 2013 to July 2014 17.Olmez 2013 September 2009 to July 2010 18.Reid 2001 - May 1996 to September 1998 19.Rouse 1997 - February 1994 to January 1996 20.Starr 2005 - November 1997 to March 2000 21.Yildirim 2012 - January 2011 to August 2011

Participants

Six trials only included women for scheduled or elective cesareans (Ahmed 2017; Aref 2019; Barat 2016; Goymen 2017; Hassan 2016; Mohamed 2015). Two trials only included women who were in labor (Asad 2017; Kiani 2018), and the remainder of the studies included women both in labor and for scheduled cesareans (Asghania 2011; Guzman 2002; Haas 2010; Hodgetts 2019; Memon 2011; Mwangi 2013; Nandi 2015; Olmez 2013; Reid 2001; Rouse 1997; Starr 2005; Yildirim 2012). Two trials specifically excluded women with ruptured membranes (Ahmed 2017; Goymen 2017). One of the trials that included only women for elective cesareans excluded women with premature ruptured membranes (Barat 2016). By consensus, we did not believe we could judge if women presenting for elective cesareans might have been in labor. However, we judged that all women presenting for an elective cesarean would have been likely to have had intact membranes to be included. Thus, we counted trials including women for elective cesareans as having women with intact membranes as well. Seven trials specifically excluded women with chorioamnionitis (Asad 2017; Goymen 2017; Kiani 2018; Mwangi 2013; Reid 2001; Rouse 1997; Starr 2005). Three trials excluded women undergoing emergency cesarean deliveries (Aref 2019; Guzman 2002; Reid 2001).

Interventions and comparisons

Three studies compared chlorhexidine cleansing versus no cleansing (Ahmed 2017; Hodgetts 2019; Mohamed 2015). One study compared chlorhexidine solution versus a saline solution (Rouse 1997). One trial used cetrimide, which the authors noted contained chlorhexidine and thus we included with the chlorhexidine subgroup (Mohamed 2015). One report had two intervention groups compared with controls without cleansing - one group received povidone-iodine cleansing and one group received benzalkonium chloride cleansing (Goymen 2017). All other studies compared preoperative vaginal povidone-iodine solution preparation with a control group. In one trial (Guzman 2002), the control group was a saline vaginal wash. Hassan 2016 used two intervention groups, one a saline washing and one a povidoneiodine wash, while the control group had no washing. We combined the saline group and no washing groups as the control group, per the protocol definitions for the review. The other 14 trials compared vaginal cleansing with an iodine-based solution to no vaginal cleansing (Aref 2019; Asad 2017; Asghania 2011; Barat 2016; Charoenviboonphan 2011; Haas 2010; Kiani 2018; Memon 2011; Mwangi 2013; Nandi 2015; Olmez 2013; Reid 2001; Starr 2005; Yildirim 2012).



Outcomes

All but one trial (Goymen 2017), reported on various infectious morbidity outcomes specified in this review (see Characteristics of included studies).

The Goymen 2017 study did not report on any of the primary or secondary outcomes prespecified for this review. The reported outcomes for that study were associated with postoperative recovery of bowel function and pain scores. Thus, it did not contribute any data to the analyses.

All the studies contributing data reported on the outcome of endometritis, while 16 studies reported on postoperative fever, and 17 reported on wound infection (see Characteristics of included studies). Two studies reported any wound complication and a composite of endometritis or any wound complication.

Sources of trial funding

Five trials reported sources of funding. Haas 2010, Mwangi 2013, and Starr 2005 reported internal institutional or hospital funding. Rouse 1997 received federal funding from the United States Department of Health and Human Services. Hodgetts 2019 stated

funding from the Birmingham Women's and Children's National Health Service Foundation Trust. One trial specifically listed no sources of support (Aref 2019). All other reports did not list any sources of funding.

Declarations of interest

Ten trials specified no conflicts of interest from the authors (Ahmed 2017; Aref 2019; Barat 2016; Goymen 2017; Haas 2010; Hassan 2016; Hodgetts 2019; Mohamed 2015; Mwangi 2013; Yildirim 2012). The remainder of the trials did not mention declarations of interest.

Excluded studies

We excluded one trial as the journal retracted the publication (Abdallah 2015). Seven other trials were excluded due to the wrong comparisons or intervention timing (Pitt 2001; Sweeten 1997; Tewfik 2015; NCT03925155; Dudko 2018; NCT03133312; Lakhi 2016).

Risk of bias in included studies

See 'Risk of bias' tables for the included studies in Characteristics of included studies and Figure 2; and Figure 3, for summaries of 'Risk of bias' assessments.

Figure 2. Methodological quality graph: review authors' judgements about each methodological quality item presented as percentages across all included studies.





Figure 3. Methodological quality summary: review authors' judgements about each methodological quality item for each included study.





Overall, the quality of these 21 studies was generally moderate, as defined by Higgins 2011.

Allocation

Random sequence generation

Five trials were unclear about the randomization sequence generation (Aref 2019; Asad 2017; Guzman 2002; Memon 2011; Olmez 2013). We judged three studies to be at potentially high risk of bias for random sequence generation. Asghania 2011 was a quasi-randomized trial with alternate allocation, earning a high risk of bias rating. Hassan 2016 used number patient name lists, assigning evens to control group and odds to one of two intervention groups. Mohamed 2015 also used an odd-even alternating randomization. The remaining trials were at a low risk of bias due to random sequence generation (Ahmed 2017; Barat 2016; Charoenviboonphan 2011; Goymen 2017; Haas 2010; Hodgetts 2019; Kiani 2018; Mwangi 2013; Nandi 2015; Reid 2001; Rouse 1997; Starr 2005; Yildirim 2012).

Allocation concealment

Eleven of the reports were unclear about allocation concealment (Ahmed 2017; Asad 2017; Barat 2016; Charoenviboonphan 2011; Goymen 2017; Guzman 2002; Hassan 2016; Kiani 2018; Memon 2011; Mohamed 2015; Nandi 2015), mainly due to no mention of that in the publication. One trial had a high risk of bias due to alternating sequence (Asghania 2011). The other trials had low risk of allocation bias (Aref 2019; Haas 2010; Hodgetts 2019; Mwangi 2013; Olmez 2013; Reid 2001; Rouse 1997; Starr 2005; Yildirim 2012).

Blinding

Blinding of participants and personnel (performance bias)

Six trials had a high risk of bias regarding blinding of the participants and care providers (Ahmed 2017; Aref 2019; Asad 2017; Goymen 2017; Nandi 2015; Yildirim 2012). As the intervention involved vaginal cleansing or not, it is understandable that in some clinical scenarios, blinding of this step might be difficult. Eight trials were at unclear risk of bias because it was not stated (Barat 2016; Charoenviboonphan 2011; Hassan 2016; Kiani 2018; Memon 2011; Mohamed 2015; Olmez 2013; Reid 2001).

Seven trials specifically noted ways they attempted to blind participants and/or care providers, or noted how it was unlikely for them to know the group assignment (i.e. participant had regional anesthesia and was behind a drape, surgeons were not in the room during surgical preparation) (Asghania 2011; Guzman 2002; Haas 2010; Hodgetts 2019; Mwangi 2013; Rouse 1997; Starr 2005). We assessed these trials as having a low risk of performance bias.

Blinding of outcome assessment (detection bias)

Twelve trials blinded outcomes assessors (Ahmed 2017; Asghania 2011; Barat 2016; Guzman 2002; Haas 2010; Hodgetts 2019; Kiani 2018; Memon 2011; Mwangi 2013; Reid 2001; Rouse 1997; Starr 2005), and we assessed them at low risk of detection bias. One trial stated that the researchers were not blinded and that the assignment was written in the medical records (Yildirim 2012), so outcome assessors were unlikely to be blinded either; we assessed this trial as having a high risk of detection bias. The remaining studies did not state blinding of outcomes assessors and we judged them to have a low risk of detection bias (Aref 2019; Asad 2017;

Charoenviboonphan 2011; Goymen 2017; Hassan 2016; Mohamed 2015; Nandi 2015; Olmez 2013).

Incomplete outcome data

One report did not describe attrition fully as it was a published abstract, earning it an unclear 'Risk of bias' assessment (Asad 2017). We also rated other trial as unclear for attrition bias (Starr 2005); of 400 participants randomized, 92 (23%) were excluded after randomization: 33 due to lost envelopes, six for violations of inclusion criteria, and 53 because their hospital charts could not be located. Of all the women excluded, 54 were in the vaginal cleansing group and 38 were in the control group. Only outcomes for women for whom all data were available were reported. The large number of women excluded also makes this trial subject to an unclear risk of bias, however as there are no outcome data for the excluded participants, the potential impact is unclear (Starr 2005). The remaining 19 studies had a low risk of attrition bias.

Selective reporting

One trial had a large number of participants excluded after randomization who had chorioamnionitis (a known risk factor for postoperative infectious morbidity) because their inclusion "distorted the absolute rates of fever and infectious morbidity" (Reid 2001). That trial states that when the 68 participants with antepartum infection were included, the estimates of effect of vaginal preparation were not meaningfully different. Thus, they planned to exclude those participants from reports of outcomes. As this represented 13.5% of the originally randomized sample, however, there is a risk that this introduced selective reporting bias into the trial. We assessed this trial as having a high risk of reporting bias.

Other potential sources of bias

One trial was stopped early at a planned safety analysis due to difficulty recruiting participants (Haas 2010); we assessed this trial at unclear risk of other bias. The Asghania 2011 trial had large differences in the baseline and labor characteristics between the groups, including more examinations, longer labors, more preterm deliveries, longer surgery times, and longer duration of membrane rupture in the cleansing group. We assessed this trial as having a high risk of potential bias. The other 19 trials were at low risk of other sources of bias.

Effects of interventions

See: **Summary of findings 1** Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution compared to control (no preparation or saline preparation) for preventing postoperative infections

Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution before cesarean section versus control (no preparation or saline preparation) (comparison 1)

Primary outcome: post-cesarean endometritis

Vaginal cleansing with povidone-iodine solution reduced the risk of post-cesarean endometritis from 7.2% in control groups to 3.1% in vaginal cleansing groups (average risk ratio (aRR) 0.41, 95% confidence interval (CI) 0.29 to 0.58; 20 trials, 6918 women; moderate-certainty evidence). We used a random-effects meta-analysis for this outcome because of high heterogeneity ($l^2 = 44\%$ and Tau² = 0.22; Analysis 1.1). The substantial



heterogeneity indicates that treatment effects vary between studies, so we investigated the factors affecting treatment effects by the prespecified subgroup analyses (see below). As all of the trials did not include all subgroups, it is unclear if the subgroup analyses were able to account for all of the heterogeneity. However, we considered that the trials were similar enough clinically that the average treatment effect would be clinically meaningful. Stratifying these findings by solution yielded similar results for iodine-based solution and chlorhexidine-based solution (aRR 0.41, 95% CI 0.28 to 0.60; 16 trials, 6197 women for iodine; aRR 0.38, 95% CI 0.28 to 0.89; 4 trials, 721 women for chlorhexidine; Analysis 1.1).

Assessment of reporting (publication) biases for the primary outcome

Since our primary outcome analysis included more than 10 studies, we investigated reporting bias. We prepared a funnel plot (Figure

4), and this shows signs of visual asymmetry. To determine if this potential publication bias influenced the results, we then carried out a number of tests as to whether this made a difference to the results. In these analyses, we restricted the analysis to the larger trials (> 300 total participants), only small trials, and trials deemed of lower risk of bias by having no domains judged as high risk of bias. Limiting the results by trial size or quality did not change the overall findings of benefit for the primary outcome. Thus, we do not believe that selective reporting (publication) biased these findings. It is possible that some of the funnel plot asymmetry is present due to the wide variation in apparent population risk among the trials. The rates of endometritis in the control groups varies greatly. These different baseline population risk differences may have contributed to the asymmetry.

Figure 4. Funnel plot of comparison: 1 Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution versus control (no preparation or saline preparation), outcome: 1.1 Post-cesarean endometritis.



Secondary outcomes

Vaginal cleansing also led to a clear reduction in the outcomes of **postoperative fever** (aRR 0.64, 95% CI 0.50 to 0.82; 16 trials, 6163 women; moderate-certainty evidence; Analysis 1.2) and **postoperative wound infection** (RR 0.62, 95% CI 0.50 to 0.77; 18 trials, 6385 women; moderate-certainty evidence; Analysis 1.3). There was more uncertainty around the estimate of vaginal cleansing's impact on **composite wound complications** (RR 0.63, 95% CI 0.37 to 1.07; 2 trials, 729 women; moderate-certainty evidence; Analysis 1.4). However, based mainly on the results for endometritis, vaginal cleansing may lead to a reduction in the **composite wound complication or endometritis** outcome



(RR 0.46, 95% CI 0.26 to 0.82; 2 trials, 499 women; low-certainty evidence; Analysis 1.5). The improved outcomes for women receiving vaginal cleansing were noted for subgroups receiving both iodine-based solutions and chlorhexidine-based solutions for postoperative fever and postoperative wound infection (Analysis 1.2; Analysis 1.3). We did not note any **side effects of vaginal preparation** in the four trials commenting on possible adverse events from the vaginal preparation solution (Ahmed 2017; Goymen 2017; Haas 2010; Rouse 1997). None of the other trials mentioned any adverse events, but did not specifically discuss the topic.

We did not find any evidence of differences between subgroups according to the subgroup differences test we performed.

Subgroup analysis: women in labor versus women not in labor (comparison 2)

Five trials stratified data for women in labor versus not in labor (Haas 2010; Memon 2011; Mwangi 2013; Reid 2001; Yildirim 2012), while two trials only included women in labor (Asad 2017; Kiani 2018). One trial included 14 women receiving irrigation before elective cesareans not in labor and only reported on the endometritis outcome for the group (Rouse 1997). Two trials reported on the outcomes of post-cesarean endometritis and composite wound complication (Haas 2010; Reid 2001). Four studies reported on stratified outcomes for post-cesarean endometritis, postoperative fever, and postoperative wound infection (Asad 2017; Kiani 2018; Mwangi 2013; Yildirim 2012). One trial only reported stratified results for composite infectious morbidity (Memon 2011).

Primary outcome: post-cesarean endometritis

There was a reduction in rates of post-cesarean endometritis for women undergoing a cesarean after being in labor who received vaginal preparation from 9.3% in the control group to 3.4% in the vaginal preparation group (aRR 0.35, 95% CI 0.19 to 0.67; 6 trials, 1634 women; Analysis 2.1). There was no clear difference in rates of post-cesarean endometritis for women who were not in labor (7.8% in control group versus 3.7% in vaginal preparation group (aRR 0.86, 95% CI 0.33 to 2.21; 5 trials, 1043 women; Analysis 2.1). However, there were no clear differences between these two subgroups, as indicated by the subgroup interaction test (test for subgroup differences: $Chi^2 = 2.37$, df = 1 (P = 0.12), $l^2 = 57.8\%$).

Secondary outcomes

Women in labor reported a reduction in rates of **postoperative fever** (RR 0.61, 95% CI 0.42 to 0.87; 5 trials, 1415 women; Analysis 2.2), **postoperative wound infection** (RR 0.52, 95% CI 0.30 to 0.90; 5 trials, 1415 women; Analysis 2.3), and the **composite wound complication or endometritis** outcome (RR 0.34, 95% CI 0.13 to 0.87; 2 trials, 164 women; Analysis 2.5). The small number of women in these groups limits this conclusion. There were no clear differences in rates of **composite wound complications** for women receiving vaginal preparation (RR 0.77, 95% CI 0.36 to 1.61; 2 trials, 314 women; Analysis 2.4).

The subgroup analyses, specifically for women who were not in labor before the cesarean delivery, failed to demonstrate any clear differences in any secondary outcomes: **postoperative fever** (RR 0.93, 95% CI 0.60 to 1.43; 3 trials, 818 women; Analysis 2.2); **postoperative wound infection** (RR 0.67, 95% CI 0.35 to 1.31; 3 trials, 818 women; Analysis 2.3); composite wound complication (RR 0.54, 95% CI 0.25 to 1.16; 2 trials, 415 women; Analysis 2.4); composite wound complication or endometritis (RR 0.60, 95% CI 0.29 to 1.26; 2 trials, 335 women; Analysis 2.5).

We did not find any evidence of differences between subgroups according to the subgroup differences test we performed.

Subgroup analysis: women with ruptured membranes versus women with intact membranes (comparison 3)

Five trials stratified data for women with ruptured membranes versus women without ruptured membranes (Guzman 2002; Haas 2010; Memon 2011; Mwangi 2013; Yildirim 2012). Five trials excluded women with premature ruptured membranes in women only undergoing elective cesarean (Ahmed 2017; Aref 2019; Barat 2016; Kiani 2018; Mohamed 2015). These trials only contributed data to the intact membranes subgroup. Two trials reported on the outcomes of post-cesarean endometritis and postoperative fever (Guzman 2002; Haas 2010). Most other studies reported on stratified outcomes for post-cesarean endometritis, postoperative fever, and postoperative wound infection (Ahmed 2017; Aref 2019; Barat 2016; Haas 2010; Kiani 2018; Mohamed 2015; Mwangi 2013; Yildirim 2012). One trial only reported stratified results for composite wound complications or endometritis (Memon 2011).

Primary outcome postpartum endometritis

For women with ruptured membranes, there was a reduction in the rates of post-cesarean endometritis for women receiving vaginal preparation preoperatively (3.4% in the vaginal cleansing group versus 13.7% in the control group; RR 0.23, 95% CI 0.12 to 0.45; 5 trials, 552 women; Analysis 3.1). There was also a reduction in the rate of post-cesarean endometritis for women with intact membranes who received vaginal cleansing before cesarean delivery (rate of 4.1% in the vaginal cleansing group versus 8.7% in the control group; RR 0.48, 95% CI 0.34 to 0.68; 8 trials, 2082 women) and the subgroup interaction test indicated that there may be a suggestion of a difference between these two subgroups (test for subgroup differences: Chi² = 3.59, df = 1 (P = 0.06), I² = 72.2%).

Secondary outcomes

There was a reduction in **postoperative fever** for women with ruptured membranes receiving vaginal preparation (aRR 0.42, 95% CI 0.22 to 0.80; 4 trials, 480 women; Analysis 3.2), but not for other secondary outcomes: **postoperative wound infection** (aRR 0.54, 95% CI 0.19 to 1.50; 5 trials, 552 women; Analysis 3.3); **composite wound complication** (RR 0.53, 95% CI 0.15 to 1.89; 1 trial, 76 women; Analysis 3.4); **composite wound complication or endometritis** (RR 0.39, 95% CI 0.13 to 1.13; 2 trials, 134 women; Analysis 3.5).

For women with intact membranes, there was also a reduction in **postoperative fever** for women receiving vaginal preparation (aRR 0.70, 95% Cl 0.49 to 0.99; 7 trials, 1994 women; Analysis 3.2). All of the other reported secondary outcomes for women without ruptured membranes were not clearly different between the vaginal preparation and control groups: **postoperative wound infection** (aRR 0.73, 95% Cl 0.50 to 1.07; 8 trials, 2082 women; Analysis 3.3); **composite wound complication** (RR 0.73, 95% Cl 0.25 to 2.10; 1 trial, 224 women; Analysis 3.4); **composite wound complication or endometritis** (RR 0.52, 95% Cl 0.26 to 1.04; 2 trials, 336 women; Analysis 3.5).

We did not find any evidence of differences between subgroups according to the subgroup differences test we performed.

Other planned subgroup analyses: women with chorioamnionitis preoperatively versus women without chorioamnionitis; women undergoing emergency cesarean versus those undergoing unscheduled cesarean versus those undergoing scheduled cesarean; women with internal fetal or uterine monitors in place versus those with only external monitors in place before the cesarean

Neither of the two trials that specifically included women diagnosed with chorioamnionitis stratified their data based on the presence or absence of chorioamnionitis. Neither of the two trials that did not exclude women undergoing emergency cesarean stratified their data based on emergency cesarean versus unscheduled versus scheduled cesarean. In addition, while three trials reported on the presence of internal monitoring (Haas 2010; Starr 2005; Yildirim 2012), none of them stratified their outcome data based on this variable. Thus we did not perform these three subgroup analyses.

DISCUSSION

Summary of main results

Vaginal cleansing with either povidone-iodine or chlorhexidine solutions before cesarean delivery can reduce the incidence of postcesarean endometritis, postoperative fever, and postoperative wound infections. A clear reduction in the rate of endometritis from 7.2% to 3.4% was seen. The heterogeneity in the results for these outcomes may be explainable by the study design and patient populations. The Guzman 2002, Hassan 2016, and Rouse 1997 studies used a placebo vaginal saline or water wash. This may have led to a lower baseline incidence of postoperative morbidity. Haas 2010 and many of the trials added in this update contained a majority of women or only women who were obtaining planned repeat cesarean deliveries, a group known to be at lower risk for postoperative infectious morbidities. Additionally, vaginal preparation before cesarean delivery reduced the rate of a composite outcome of the presence of wound complication or endometritis. These results are summarized in Summary of findings 1.

Interestingly, the benefits of vaginal preparation were seen with both iodine-based and chlorhexidine-based solutions for both post-cesarean endometritis and postoperative fever. The effects of the intervention seemed bigger in some subgroups although the interaction tests for subgroup differences were not statistically significant. The subgroup analyses demonstrated that the reduction in postoperative endometritis is most pronounced for women with ruptured membranes and those women who undergo a cesarean delivery after already being in labor. These subgroup analyses should be interpreted with caution, however, as the number of participants and events is relatively low. Ruptured membranes and being in labor are known risk factors for postcesarean infectious morbidity. The use of vaginal preparation in women in labor or with ruptured membranes thus makes particular sense.

Overall completeness and applicability of evidence

While there is heterogeneity in study design, the evidence is relatively complete, consistent, and highly applicable

to clinical care. Currently, there are six ongoing trials (NCT02495753; NCT02693483; NCT03093194; NCT03397615; NCT03423147; PACTR201709002597110).

Certainty of the evidence

The risk of bias of the 21 included trials is reasonably low to moderate, with only a few areas being identified as potential sources of high risk of bias (Figure 2; Figure 3). The most common area found to have high risk of bias was in the area of blinding. This is because the control groups in most trials did not receive vaginal cleansing and often the participant and providers may have known who received the vaginal preparation as it would be obvious to anyone standing in the operating room. There were also some areas at unclear risk of bias, often in allocation concealment due to lack of commenting on that factor in the trial report. The agreement of the trial data in general, and the large number of participants represented, lend validity to the results of the meta-analysis. The clinical heterogeneity was essentially eliminated in the subgroup analyses, the results of which were consistent with the overall group results.

The certainty of the evidence using GRADE was moderate for post-cesarean endometritis, postoperative fever and postoperative wound infection with downgrading decisions based on limitations in study design (risk of bias). The certainty of the evidence was low for the composite outcome of wound complication or endometritis, with downgrading decisions based on both limitations in study design (risk of bias) and imprecision (Summary of findings 1).

Potential biases in the review process

There is always potential that the review process was biased. However, the updated trial search yielded several additional studies. The study evaluation and data extraction were performed by four review authors, with almost no discrepancies that needed to be resolved by consensus. Thus, there is a minimal risk of bias in the review process. The studies were carried out in a wide variety of low-, middle-, and high-income countries.

Agreements and disagreements with other studies or reviews

We added 10 new trials to this update, giving a total of 21 included studies. The addition of the new trials strengthens the conclusions of the earlier versions of this review (Haas 2010a; Haas 2013; Haas 2014a; Haas 2014b; Haas 2018). The additional evidence changes the conclusions by also showing that vaginal preparation lowers the rates of both postoperative fever and postoperative wound infection. The findings of lower risk of post-cesarean endometritis is consistent with a recently published meta-analysis (Caissutti 2017). We plan to include data from ongoing trials in future updates of this review. Uniformity in the reporting of the data outcomes and the subgroup data stratification would have also aided this review.

AUTHORS' CONCLUSIONS

Implications for practice

Vaginal preparation with povidone-iodine or chlorhexidine solution immediately before cesarean delivery reduces the risk of post-cesarean endometritis, postoperative fever, and postoperative wound infection. We did not note any adverse events in any of the trials. The subgroup analysis, with the intention of



being observational for hypothesis generation, also indicated that many of these outcomes may be reduced for women in labor and for women who had both ruptured and unruptured membranes. As a simple, generally inexpensive intervention (povidone-iodine swabs cost USD 4 in our hospital), providers may consider implementing preoperative vaginal cleansing with povidoneiodine or chlorhexidine before performing cesarean deliveries. Information on whether other methods of vaginal preparation reduce postoperative infectious morbidity is lacking.

Implications for research

As practice changes and providers begin to routinely implement preoperative vaginal cleansing before cesarean deliveries, postoperative infectious morbidities can be tracked and compared with the same outcomes before the practice change. Epidemiological- or population-based research into the impact of bundles of care surrounding reducing post-cesarean endometritis and other infectious morbidity can help determine the impact of multiple interventions in this area. In addition, factor analyses can help discover the most important components of preoperative bundles. Consistency in defining postoperative infectious morbidity will aid in data synthesis, as will consistency in adverse event reporting. A core outcome set for infectious morbidity after cesarean has been published and is registered on the COMET website (www.comet-initiative.org/studies; Briscoe 2019). For this update, we did not include maternal mortality or neonatal morbidity, two of the outcomes in the proposed core outcome set. We plan to include them in the next update.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors thank Dr Jon Hathaway for his independent assessment of trial quality and data extraction for the Haas 2010 study (original version of the review) and Erika Ota for preparing the 'Summary of findings' table for the previous version of this review (Haas 2014b). At that time, Erika Ota's work was financially supported by the UNDP/UNFPA/UNICEF/WHO/World Bank Special Programme of Research, Development and Research Training in Human Reproduction (HRP), Department of Reproductive Health and Research (RHR), World Health Organization. The 'Summary of findings' table in this update was prepared by Myfanwy Williams, PhD using GradePro software (GRADEpro GDT 2015).

As part of the prepublication editorial process, this review has been commented on by four peers (an editor and three referees who are external to the editorial team) and the Group's Statistical Adviser. The authors are grateful to the following peer reviewers for their time and comments: Dr Charles Anawo Ameh, Centre for Maternal and Newborn Health, International Public Health, Liverpool School of Tropical Medicine, UK; Robert S Kerr, Department of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, St Michael's Hospital, Bristol, UK; Carolina C Ribeiro-do-Valle, MD, MSc, Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, School of Medical Sciences, University of Campinas, Campinas, Brazil.

This project was supported by the National Institute for Health Research (NIHR), via Cochrane Infrastructure funding to Cochrane Pregnancy and Childbirth. The views and opinions expressed therein are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect those of the Evidence Synthesis Programme, the NIHR, National Health Service (NHS) or the Department of Health and Social Care.

This review is supported by funding from the World Health Organization (WHO) and the UNDP-UNFPA-UNICEF-WHO-World Bank Special Programme of Research, Development and Research Training in Human Reproduction (HRP) awarded to Cochrane Pregnancy and Childbirth. HRP supports and coordinates research on a global scale, synthesizes research through systematic reviews of literature, builds research capacity in low-income countries and develops dissemination tools to make efficient use of everincreasing research information. In addition to its cosponsors, the International Planned Parenthood Federation (IPPF) and UNAIDS are both members of HRP's governing body.

We wish to thank Dr Ida Envall of Stockholm, who brought a trial to our attention that had been missed in our search methodology after the 2014 update (Haas 2014b).

We thank Pisake Lumbiganon for help with translation of the methods section of Charoenviboonphan 2011.

REFERENCES

References to studies included in this review

Ahmed 2017 {published data only}

Ahmed MR, Aref NK, Sayed Ahmed WA, Arain FR. Chlorhexidine vaginal wipes prior to elective cesarean section: does it reduce infectious morbidity? A randomized trial. *Journal of Maternal-Fetal & Neonatal Medicine* 2017; **30**(12):1484-7.

Aref 2019 {published data only}

Aref NK. Vaginal cleansing prior to caesarian section: to do or not to do?: A randomized trial. *Journal of Gynecology Obstetrics and Human Reproduction* 2019; **48**(1):65-8.

Asad 2017 {published data only}

Asad S, Batool Mazhar S, Khalid Butt N, Habiba U. Vaginal cleansing prior to caesarean section and postoperative infectious morbidity. *BJOG: an international journal of obstetrics and gynaecology* 2017; **124**:45.

Asghania 2011 {published data only}

* Asghania M, Mirblouk F, Shakiba M, Faraji R. Preoperative vaginal preparation with povidone-iodine on post-caesarean infectious morbidity. *Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology* 2011; **31**(5):400-3.

Asghania M. The effect of preoperative vaginal povidone iodine preparation on post cesarean infection. irct.ir/trial/441 (date received 9 February 2009).

Barat 2016 {published data only}

Barat S, Bouzari Z, Ghanbarpour A, Zabihi Z. Impact of preoperative vaginal preparation with povidone iodine on post cesarean infection. *Caspian Journal of Reproductive Medicine* 2016; **2**:2-8.

Charoenviboonphan 2011 {published data only}

Charoenviboonphan P. Preoperative vaginal painting with 1% povidone-iodine before cesarean delivery to reduce postoperative febrile morbidity: a randomized control trial. *Region 4-5 Medical Journal* 2011; **30**:117-214.

Goymen 2017 {published data only}

Goymen A, Simsek Y, Ozdurak HI, Ozkaplan SE, Akpak YK, Ozdamar O, et al. Effect of vaginal cleansing on postoperative factors in elective caesarean sections: a prospective, randomised controlled trial. *Journal of Maternal-Fetal & Neonatal Medicine* 2017; **30**(4):442-5.

Guzman 2002 {published data only}

Guzman MA, Prien SD, Blann DW. Post-cesarean related infection and vaginal preparation with povidone-iodine revisited. *Primary Care Update for OB/GYNS* 2002; **9**(6):206-9.

Haas 2010 {published data only}

ZZZ <accessionId ref="info:x-wiley/clinicalTrialsGov/ NCT00386477"> ZZZNCT00386477

* Haas DM, Pazouki F, Smith RR, Fry AM, Podzielinski I, Al-Darei SM, et al. Vaginal cleansing before cesarean delivery to reduce postoperative infectious morbidity: a randomized, controlled trial. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology* 2010; **202**(3):310.e1-6.

. Vaginal cleansing at cesarean delivery to reduce infection: a randomized, controlled trial. clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/ NCT00386477 (first received 9 October 2006).

Hassan 2016 {published data only}

Hassan Khedr N, Fadel E. Effect of prophylactic preoperative nursing interventions on prevention of endometritis among women undergoing elective cesarean delivery. *Journal of Nursing Education and Practice* 2016; **6**(12):142-8.

Hodgetts 2019 {published data only}

Hodgetts Morton V, Hewitt C, Wilson A, Dixon E, Farmer N, Hardy P, et al. Preps: vaginal preparation at caesarean section to reduce endometritis and prevent sepsis: a randomised feasibility study of chlorhexidine. *BJOG: an international journal of obstetrics and gynaecology* 2019; **126**:11-2.

Hodgetts Morton V, Wilson A, Hewitt C, Weckesser A, Farmer N, Lissauer D, et al. Chlorhexidine vaginal preparation versus standard treatment at caesarean section to reduce endometritis and prevent sepsis-a feasibility study protocol (the preps trial). Pilot and Feasibility Studies 2018; **4**:84.

. Vaginal preparation at caesarean section. www.isrctn.com/ ISRCTN33435996 (first received 10 July 2017).

* Morton VH, Hewitt CA, Dixon E, Wilson A, Farmer N, Hardy P, et al. Preps: vaginal preparation at caesarean section to reduce endometritis and prevent sepsis: a feasibility study of chlorhexidine. *BJOG: an international journal of obstetrics and gynaecology* 2019; **126**(6):e135.

Kiani 2018 {published data only}

Kiani SA, Zafar M, Yasmin S, Mazhar SB. Vaginal cleansing prior to cesarean section and post-operative infectious morbidity. *Journal of the Society of Obstetrics and Gynaecologists of Pakistan* 2018; **8**(2):95-9.

Memon 2011 {published data only}

Memon S, Qazi RA, Bibi S, Parveen N. Effect of preoperative vaginal cleansing with an antiseptic solution to reduce post caesarean infectious morbidity. *Journal of the Pakistan Medical Association* 2011; **61**(12):1179-83.

Mohamed 2015 {published data only}

Mohamed H, Hassan S, Hemida R. Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution before cesarean section for reducing postpartum morbidity. *IOSR Journal of Nursing and Health Science* 2015; **4**(3):75-80.

Mwangi 2013 {published data only}

Karanja M, Oyieke JB, Kinuthia J. Effect of preoperative vaginal cleansing with povidone iodine on post-caesarean maternal infections at Kenyatta National Hospital; a randomized controlled trial. *Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology of East and Central Africa* 2017; **29**(2):10-1.

* Mwangi KD. Effect of Preoperative Vaginal Cleansing with Povidone Iodine on Post-caesarean Maternal Infections at Kenyatta National Hospital; a randomized controlled trial [thesis]. Nairobi: University of Nairobi, 2013.

Nandi 2015 {published data only}

Nandi J, Saha D, Pal S, Barman S, Mitra A. Antiseptic vaginal preparation before cesarean delivery to reduce post operative infection: a randomised controlled trial. *Journal of Medical Science and Clinical Research* 2015; **3**(2):4310-5.

Olmez 2013 {published data only}

Olmez H, Dugan N, Sudolmus S, Fendal Tunca A, Yetkin Yildirim G, Gulkilik A. Does vaginal preparation with povidone-iodine prior to cesarean delivery reduce the risk of endometritis. *Jinekoloji Obstetrik Pediatri ve Pediatrik Cerrahi Dergisi* 2013; **5**(2):81-8.

Reid 2001 {published data only}

Reid GC, Hartmann KE, MacMahon MJ. Can postpartum infectious morbidity be decreased by vaginal preparation with povidone iodine prior to cesarean delivery? *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology* 2000; **182**(1 Pt 2):S96.

* Reid VC, Hartmann KE, McMahon M, Fry EP. Vaginal preparation with povidone iodine and postcesarean infectious morbidity: a randomized controlled trial. *Obstetrics & Gynecology* 2001; **97**(1):147-52.

Rouse 1997 {published data only}

Rouse DJ, Hauth JC, Andrews WW, Mills BB, Maher JE. Chlorhexidine vaginal irrigation for the prevention of peripartal infection: a placebo-controlled randomized clinical trial. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology* 1997; **176**(3):617-22.

Starr 2005 {published data only}

Agbunag R. Preoperative vaginal preparation with povidoneiodine decreases the risk of post-cesarean endometritis. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology* 2001; **184**(1):S182.

* Starr RV, Zurawski J, Ismail M. Preoperative vaginal preparation with povidone-iodine and the risk of postcesarean endometritis. *Obstetrics & Gynecology* 2005; **105**(5 Pt 1):1024-9.

Yildirim 2012 {published data only} ZZZ <accessionId ref="info:x-wiley/clinicalTrialsGov/ NCT01437228"> ZZZNCT01437228

. Does preoperative vaginal preparation with povidone-iodine before cesarean delivery reduce the risk of endometritis? clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/record/NCT01437228 (first received 6 September 2011).

* Yildirim G, Gungorduk K, Asicioglu O, Basaran T, Temizkan O, Davas I, et al. Does vaginal preparation with povidone-iodine prior to caesarean delivery reduce the risk of endometritis A randomized controlled trial. *Journal of Maternal-Fetal and Neonatal Medicine* 2012; **25**(11):2316-21.

References to studies excluded from this review

Abdallah 2015 {published data only}

Abdallah AA. RETRACTED: Evaluation of the risk of postcesarean endometritis with preoperative vaginal preparation with povidone-iodine: a randomized controlled study. *Middle East Fertility Society Journal* 2015; **20**(4):246-50.

* Abdallah AA. Retraction notice to "evaluation of the risk of postcesarean endometritis with preoperative vaginal preparation with povidone-iodine: a randomized controlled study" (middle east fertility society journal (2015) 20(4) (246-250) (s1110569014200379) (10.1016/J.mefs.2015.03.002)). *Middle East Fertility Society Journal* 2017; **22**(3):240.

Dudko 2018 {published data only}

Dudko Y, Moretti ML, Lakhi NA. Vaginal cleansing with either chlorhexidine gluconate or povidone-iodine prior to cesarean delivery. *International Journal of Gynecology and Obstetrics* 2018; **143**(S3):299-300.

Lakhi 2016 {published data only} ZZZ <accessionId ref="info:x-wiley/clinicalTrialsGov/ NCT02915289"> ZZZNCT02915289

* Lakhi NA, Tricorico G, Osipova Y, Moretti ML. Vaginal cleansing with chlorhexidine gluconate or povidone-iodine prior to cesarean delivery: a randomized comparator-controlled trial. *American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology MFM* 2019; **1**(1):2-9.

. Chlorhexidine gluconate vs povidone-iodine vaginal cleansing solution prior to cesarean delivery: a randomized comparator controlled trial. clinicaltrials.gov/show/NCT02915289 (first received 23 September 2016).

NCT03133312 {published data only}

ZZZ <accessionId ref="info:x-wiley/clinicalTrialsGov/ NCT03133312"> ZZZNCT03133312

. A single site prospective randomized controlled trial comparing chlorhexidine gluconate and povidone-iodine as vaginal preparation antiseptics for cesarean section to determine effect on bacterial load. clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/ NCT03133312 (first received 3 April 2017).

NCT03925155 {published data only} ZZZ <accessionId ref="info:x-wiley/clinicalTrialsGov/ NCT03925155"> ZZZNCT03925155

. A randomized trial to investigate if a pre-operative wash with chlorhexidine vs povidone-iodine vaginal scrub decreases infectious morbidity in patients undergoing cesarean section after ruptured membranes. clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/ NCT03925155 (first received 24 April 2019).

Pitt 2001 {published data only}

Pitt C, Sanchez-Ramos L, Kaunitz AM. Adjunctive intravaginal metronidazole for the prevention of postcesarean endometritis: a randomized controlled trial. *Obstetrics and Gynecology* 2001; **98**(5):745-50.

Sweeten 1997 {published data only}

Sweeten KM, Eriksen NL, Blanco JD. Chlorhexidine versus sterile water vaginal wash during labor to prevent peripartum



infection. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology* 1997; **176**:426-30.

Tewfik 2015 {published data only}

Tewfik H, Ibrahim A, Hanafi S, Fahmy AK, Abdelazim IA. Preoperative vaginal preparation using povidone iodine versus chlorhexidine solutions in prevention of endometritis in elective cesarean section. *International Journal of Current Microbiology and Applied Sciences* 2015; **4**(8):486-92.

References to studies awaiting assessment

IRCT201105146467N1 {published data only}

. Preoperative vaginal preparation with Povidone–Iodinand the risk of post cesarean endometritis. en.irct.ir/trial/6902 (first received 16 June 2011).

IRCT2016061425292N6 {published data only}

. Effect of vaginal preparation with povidone iodine on post cesarean infection in women admitted to hospital. en.irct.ir/trial/21184 (first received 27 June 2016).

NCT03442218 {published data only} ZZZ <accessionId ref="info:x-wiley/clinicalTrialsGov/ NCT03442218"> ZZZNCT03442218

. Use of antiseptic solution for vaginal wash before cesarean section. clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT03442218 (first received 22 February 2018).

NCT03640507 {published data only} ZZZ <accessionId ref="info:x-wiley/clinicalTrialsGov/ NCT03640507"> ZZZNCT03640507

. Vaginal preparation with chlorhexidine-alcohol vs. povidineiodine vs. saline. clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT03640507 (first received 21 August 2018).

References to ongoing studies

NCT02495753 {published data only} ZZZ <accessionId ref="info:x-wiley/clinicalTrialsGov/ NCT02495753"> ZZZNCT02495753

. Vaginal cleansing before cesarean delivery to reduce infection: a randomized trial. clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT02495753 (first received 13 July 2015).

NCT02693483 {published data only}

ZZZ <accessionId ref="info:x-wiley/clinicalTrialsGov/ NCT02693483"> ZZZNCT02693483

. Preoperative vaginal cleansing with povidone iodine and the risk of post cesarean endometritis. clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/ NCT02693483 (first received 15 February 2016).

NCT03093194 {published data only} ZZZ <accessionId ref="info:x-wiley/clinicalTrialsGov/ NCT03093194"> ZZZNCT03093194

. Vaginal antimicrobacterial preparation before cesarean section for endometritis prevention. clinicaltrials.gov/show/ NCT03093194 (first received 12 March 2017).

NCT03397615 {published data only}

ZZZ <accessionId ref="info:x-wiley/clinicalTrialsGov/ NCT03397615"> ZZZNCT03397615

. Effect of vaginal douching with betadine versus non douching before CS for prevention of post operative infections. clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT03397615 (first received 12 January 2018).

NCT03423147 {published data only}

ZZZ <accessionId ref="info:x-wiley/clinicalTrialsGov/ NCT03423147"> ZZZNCT03423147

. Preoperative application of chlorhexidine to reduce infection with cesarean section after labor (PRACTICAL). clinicaltrials.gov/ ct2/show/NCT03423147 (first received 6 February 2018).

PACTR201709002597110 {published data only}

. Effectiveness of preoperative vaginal cleansing with povidoneiodine in post-caesarean infectious morbidity; a randomized controlled trial. pactr.samrc.ac.za/TrialDisplay.aspx? TrialID=2597 (first received 8 September 2017).

Additional references

ACOG 2018

American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists. Prevention of infection after gynecologic procedures. ACOG Practice Bulletin No. 195. *Obstetrics and Gynecology* 2018; **131**:e172-89.

Betran 2016

Betran AP, Ye J, , Zhang J, Gulmezoglu AM, Torloni MR. The increasing trend in caesarean section rates: global, regional and national estimates: 1990-2014. *PLOS One* 2016; **11**(2):e0148343.

Briscoe 2019

Briscoe KE, Haas DM. Developing a core outcome set for cesarean delivery maternal infectious morbidity outcomes. American Journal of Perinatology 2019 Feb 28 [Epub ahead of print]. [DOI: 10.1055/s-0039-1681095]

Caissutti 2017

Caissutti C, Saccone G, Zullo F, Quist-Nelson J, Felder L, Ciardulli A, et al. Vaginal cleansing before cesarean delivery: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Obstetrics and Gynecology* 2017; **130**(3):527-38.

Carter 2017

Carter EB, Temming LA, Fowler S, Eppes C, Gross G, Srinivas SK, et al. Evidence-based bundles and cesarean delivery surgical site infections: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Obstetrics and Gynecology* 2017; **130**(4):735-46.

Caughey 2018

Caughey AB, Wood SL, Macones GA, Wrench IJ, Huang J, Norman M, et al. Guidelines for intraoperative care in cesarean delivery: Enhanced Recovery After Surgery Society Recommendations (Part 2). *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology* 2018; **219**:533-44.



Disgupta 1988

Disgupta RK, Rao RS, Rjaram P, Natarajan MK. Anaerobic infections in pregnant women undergoing cesarean section and associated risk factors. *Asia-Oceania Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology* 1988; **14**:437-41.

Duignan 1975

Duignan NM, Lowe PH. Pre-operative disinfection of the vagina. *Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy* 1975; **1**(1):117-20.

Gibbs 1982

Gibbs RS, Blanco JD, , Castanda YS. Vaginal colonization with resistant aerobic bacteria after antibiotic therapy for endometritis. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology* 1982; **142**(2):130-4.

GRADEpro GDT 2015 [Computer program]

McMaster University (developed by Evidence Prime) GRADEpro GDT. Version accessed prior to 20 February 2020. Hamilton (ON): McMaster University (developed by Evidence Prime). Available at gradepro.org.

Graham 1993

Graham JM, Blanco JD, Oshiro BT, Magee KP, Monga M, Eriksen N. Single-dose ampicillin prophylaxis does not eradicate enterococcus from the lower genital tract. *Obstetrics and Gynecology* 1993; **81**:115-7.

Haeri 1976

Haeri AD, Kloppers LL, Forder AA, Baillie P. Effect of different pre-operative vaginal preparations on morbidity of patients undergoing abdominal hysterectomy. *South African Medical Journal* 1976; **50**(49):1984-6.

Higgins 2011

Higgins JP, Green S, . Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions Version 5.1.0 (updated March 2011). The Cochrane Collaboration, 2011. Available from handbook.cochrane.org.

Hsu 2016

Hsu CD, Cohn I, Caban R. Reduction and sustainability of cesarean section surgical site infection: An evidence-based, innovative, and multidisciplinary quality improvement intervention bundle program. *American Journal of Infection Control* 2016; **44**(11):1315-20.

Mackeen 2014

Mackeen AD, Packard RE, Ota E, Berghella V, Baxter JK. Timing of intravenous prophylactic antibiotics for preventing postpartum infectious morbidity in women undergoing cesarean delivery. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2014, Issue 12. [DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD009516.pub2]

Mackeen 2015

Mackeen AD, Packard RE, Ota E, Speer L. Antibiotic regimens for postpartum endometritis. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2015, Issue 2. [DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD001067.pub3]

Martens 1991

Martens MG, Faro S, Maccato M, Riddle G, Hammill HA. Susceptibility of female pelvic pathogens to oral antibiotic agents in patients who develop postpartum endometritis. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology* 1991; **164**(5 Pt 2):1383-6.

NICE 2011

National Institute for Health and Care Excellence. NICE Guidance: Caesarean section [CG132]. www.nice.org.uk 2011.

Olsen 2010

Olsen MA, Butler AM, Willers DM, Gross GA, Hamilton BH, Fraser VJ. Attributable costs of surgical site infection and endometritis after low transverse cesarean delivery. *Infection Control and Hospital Epidemiology* 2010; **31**:276-82.

Osborne 1977

Osborne NG, Wright RC. Effect of preoperative scrub on the bacterial flora of the endocervix and vagina. *Obstetrics and Gynecology* 1977; **50**:148-51.

Review Manager 2014 [Computer program]

Nordic Cochrane Centre, The Cochrane Collaboration Review Manager 5 (RevMan 5). Version 5.3. Copenhagen: Nordic Cochrane Centre, The Cochrane Collaboration, 2014.

Schünemann 2013

Schünemann H, Brożek J, Guyatt G, Oxman A, . Handbook for grading the quality of evidence and the strength of recommendations using the GRADE approach (updated October 2013). GRADE Working Group, 2013. Available from gdt.guidelinedevelopment.org/app/handbook/handbook.html.

Smaill 2014

Smaill FM, Grivell RM. Antibiotic prophylaxis versus no prophylaxis for preventing infection after cesarean section. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2014, Issue 10. [DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD007482.pub3]

Stiver 1984

Stiver HG, Forward KR, Tyrrell DL, Krip G, Livingstone RA, Fugere P, et al. Comparative cervical microflora shifts after cefoxitin or cefazolin prophylaxis against infection following cesarean section. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology* 1984; **149**(7):718-21.

Watts 1991

Watts DH, Hillier SL, Eschenbach DA. Upper genital tract isolates at delivery as predictors of post-cesarean infections among women receiving antibiotic prophylaxis. *Obstetrics and Gynecology* 1991; **77**(2):287-92.

Yokoe 2001

Yokoe DS, Christiansen CL, Johnson R, Sands KE, Livingston J, Shtatland ES, et al. Epidemiology of and surveillance for postpartum infections. *Emerging Infectious Diseases* 2001; **7**(5):837-41.



Yonekura 1985

Yonekura ML. Risk factors for postcesarean endomyometritis. *American Journal of Medicine* 1985; **78**(6 Suppl 2):177-87.

Zuarez-Easton 2017

Zuarez-Easton S, Zafran N, Garmi G, Salim R. Postcesarean wound infection: prevalence, impact, prevention, and management challenges. *International Journal of Women's Health* 2017; **9**:81-8.

References to other published versions of this review

Haas 2009

Haas DM, Al Darei S, Contreras K. Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution before cesarean section for preventing postoperative infections. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2009, Issue 3. [DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD007892]

Haas 2010a

Haas DM, Morgan Al Darei S, Contreras K. Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution before cesarean section for preventing postoperative infections. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2010, Issue 3. [DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD007892.pub2]

Haas 2013

Haas DM, Morgan S, Contreras K. Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution before cesarean section for preventing postoperative infections. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2013, Issue 1. [DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD007892.pub3]

Haas 2014a

Haas DM, Morgan S, Contreras K. Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution before cesarean section for preventing postoperative infections. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2014, Issue 9. [DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD007892.pub4]

Haas 2014b

Haas DM, Morgan S, Contreras K. Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution before cesarean section for preventing postoperative infections. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2014, Issue 12. [DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD007892.pub5]

Haas 2018

Haas DM, Morgan S, Contreras K, Enders S. Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution before cesarean section for preventing postoperative infections. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2018, Issue 7. [DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD007892.pub6]

* Indicates the major publication for the study

CHARACTERISTICS OF STUDIES

Characteristics of included studies [ordered by study ID]

Ahmed 2017	
Study characteristics	
Methods	RCT
Participants	218 women randomized (109 in each group)
	Inclusion : pregnant women scheduled for term elective cesarean section - indications were prior ce- sarean, abnormal presentation, maternal request, prior cystocele repair or prior perineal tear
	Exclusion : emergency cesarean, premature ruptured membranes, placenta previa, immunocompro- mized status
	Setting: Saudi Arabia
Interventions	Intervention : chlorhexidine 0.25% antiseptic wipes in vagina (3 lots of 10 cm x 10 cm pieces used from apex to introitus including fornices for approximately 1 minute total time)
	Control: no vaginal cleansing
	Intention-to-treat analysis
Outcomes	Outcomes
	 Infectious morbidities Endometritis - fever with tenderness and offensive lochia Febrile morbidity - fever of 38 °C or more without infectious clinical findings Wound infection - erythema or wound edge separation with purulent discharge requiring antibiotics and wound care



Ahmed 2017 (Continued) 2. Side effects Notes All outcomes are summed for overall results. Apparently no one with endometritis also had a wound infection. These are not necessarily mutually exclusive. October 2014 to end of December 2015. October 2014 to December 2015 Funding source: not stated

Authors' declarations of interest: no conflicts of interest

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	Low risk	Simple randomization method used
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	No other information was provided beside the use of sealed envelopes.
Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	High risk	Vaginal scrub was performed while the surgeon was in the room.
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Clinical care team was blinded to either arm.
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	7 in intervention and 11 in control arm lost to follow-up. Otherwise, complete outcome data
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Low risk	No evidence of selective reporting.
Other bias	Low risk	None

Aref 2019

Study characteristics	
Methods	RCT
Participants	226 women randomized (113 in each group)
	Inclusion: singleton term pregnancy, scheduled elective cesarean section
	Exclusion : emergency cesarean section, PROM, positive bacterial vaginosis and/or GBS within 2 weeks prior to cesarean section, women with autoimmune disease or immunosuppression (chronic steroid use, diabetes)
	Setting: single institution, Saudi Arabia
Interventions	Intervention: povidone-iodine 10% solution on gauze vaginal wash for 1 minute
	Control: no vaginal wash



Aref 2019 (Continued)

Trusted evidence. Informed decisions. Better health.

	Intention-to-treat: not stated
Outcomes	1. Endometritis
	2. Febrile morbidity
	3. Fever
	4. Wound infection
Notes	September 2016 to December 2017
	Funding source: stated the authors received no financial support

Authors' declaration of interest: no conflict of interest or financial support

Risk of bias		
Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence genera-	Unclear risk	Quote: "simple randomization method"
tion (selection blas)		Comment: but not stated how sequence was generated
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Low risk	2 sealed envelopes, women chose the envelope themselves, thus likely low risk of bias
Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	High risk	Scrub nurse did vaginal cleansing while surgeons did the abdominal scrub. No mention of participant blinding
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Not stated
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Number of withdrawals: 7 study, 12 control (8.4%)
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Low risk	All expected outcomes reported on
Other bias	Low risk	No other sources of bias identified

Asad 2017

Study characteristics	
Methods	RCT
Participants	434 women randomized (217 in each group)
	Inclusion : women undergoing emergency cesarean with labor duration > 6 hours regardless of mem- brane rupture
	Exclusion: diabetes, anemia, obstructed labor, any febrile condition
	Setting: Islamabad, Pakistan



Asad 2017 (Continued)

Interventions	Intervention: vaginal cleansing with povidone-iodine	
	Control: no vaginal cleansing	
Outcomes	1. Fever	
	2. Wound infection	
	3. Endometritis	
Notes	1 February 2016 to 31 July 31 2016	
	Funding source: not stated	
	Author declarations of interest: not stated	

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Population randomized, but not clearly stated how it was accomplished
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Not described
Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	High risk	Participants were not blinded.
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Not described
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Not described
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Low risk	All outcomes reported
Other bias	Low risk	None

Asghania 2011

Study characteristics	
Methods	Double-blind quasi-RCT
Participants	585 women randomized (294 vaginal preparation, 291 control)
	Inclusion: women undergoing non-emergent or laboring cesarean delivery
	Exclusion : iodine sensitivity, chorioamnionitis, gestational herpes, abnormal vaginal discharge, emer- gency cesarean (due to fetal distress, placenta previa)
	Setting: Iran

Asghania 2011 (Continued)

Interventions	Intervention : 2 lots of 4 x 4 gauze sponges soaked in 10% povidone-iodine solutions rotated 360 de- grees for 30 seconds from vault to introitus		
	Control: no vaginal cleansing		
	Intention-to-treat analysis		
Outcomes	1. Febrile morbidity		
	2. Endometritis		
	3. Wound infection		
Notes	May 2007 to April 2008		
	Funding source: not stated		

Author declarations of interest: not stated

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	High risk	Quasi-randomized, alternating sequence
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	High risk	Quasi-randomized, alternating sequence
Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Participants: unclear but stated "double-blind"
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Outcome assessors blinded - all data reviewed by 1 physician without knowl- edge of patient assignment
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Complete outcome data. 10 withdrawals from intervention group, 7 from con- trol group
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Low risk	No evidence of selective reporting
Other bias	High risk	Large differences in baseline characteristics - more examinations, longer labor, more preterm, longer surgery, longer duration of PROM in vaginal cleansing group

Barat 2016

 Study characteristics

 Methods
 RCT

 Participants
 400 women randomized (200 in each group)

 Inclusion: term singleton pregnancy undergoing elective cesarean delivery

Barat 2016 (Continued)	Exclusion : allergy to po Also those suffering fro ed from the study.	ovidon-iodine, antepartum hemorrhage, and premature rupture of membrane. m diabetes and those on antibiotics or under cortisone treatment were exclud-	
	Setting: single universi	ity setting in Babol, Iran	
Interventions	Intervention: povidon	e-iodine 10% vaginal preparation	
	Control : no vaginal pre	eparation	
	Intention-to-treat: not	stated	
Outcomes	 Postoperative fever Postpartum endometritis Early wound complications 		
Notes	2013 to 2014 (months not specified)		
	Funding source: not stated		
	Authors' conflict of interest: no conflict of interest		
Risk of bias			
Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement	
Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	Low risk	Computer-generated random number table	
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Not specified	
Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Not stated	
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Data collected by one of the "researchers, blinded to the allocation"	
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	No attrition noted	
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Low risk	All expected outcomes reported	
Other bias	Low risk	No other sources of bias identified	

Charoenviboonphan 2011

Study characteristics	
Methods	RCT
Participants	600 women randomized (299 analyzed in vaginal cleansing, 300 in control group)

Charoenviboonphan 20	(Continued) Inclusion: women undergoing cesarean, > 17 years old without previous history of allergy to iodine, fever before delivery, and vaginal bleeding
	Exclusion: unknown
	Setting: Nakhon Pathom Hospital, Thailand
	Calculated sample size to account for 20% incomplete data was 600 women
Interventions	Intervention: 1% povidone-iodine vaginal painting before cesarean
	Control: no vaginal painting
	Intention-to-treat: unknown
Outcomes	1. Composite of febrile morbidity
	2. Endometritis
	3. Wound infection
	4. Length of hospital stay
Notes	Only abstract and data tables in English. Unable to get translated from original.
	September 2010 to January 2011
	Funding source: unknown
	Authors' declaration of interest: unknown (no translation of those areas of manuscript)
	From translated methods section

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence genera-	Low risk	Quote: "random allocation software was used."
tion (selection bias)		Comment: This is likely the equivalent to a computer generated list
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Not stated
Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Not stated
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Not stated
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Only 1 woman lost to follow up
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Low risk	All expected outcomes reported
Other bias	Low risk	No other sources of bias identified



Goymen 2017

Study characteristics		
Methods	RCT	
Participants	120 women randomize	d (41 in povidone-iodine group, 39 in benzalkonium group, 40 in control group)
	Inclusion : pregnant we week 37 of gestation	omen undergoing elective cesarean delivery, no active infection, completion of
	Exclusion : preterm lab allergic reaction to age	or, PROM, emergency cesarean, body temperature above 38 °C, severe anemia, nts
	Setting: Sanko Univers	sity, Turkey
Interventions	Intervention group 1:	povidone-iodine vaginal cleansing for 30 seconds
	Intervention group 2:	benzalkonium chloride vaginal cleansing for 30 seconds
	Control : no vaginal cle	ansing
	Intention-to-treat anal	ysis
Outcomes	1. Postoperative pain evaluation	
	2. Time to flatulence a	nd defecation
Notes	July 2014 to August 2014	
	Funding source: not stated	
	Author declarations o	f interest: no conflicts of interest
Risk of bias		
Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	Low risk	Simple randomization method
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Not stated
Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	High risk	Operating physician applied cleansing agents
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Not stated
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Complete outcome data, all women were in hospital, so none lost to follow-up
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Low risk	No evidence of selective outcome reporting



Goymen 2017 (Continued)

Other bias

Low risk

None

Guzman 2002

Study characteristics			
Methods	RCT		
Participants	160 randomized (80 in each group)		
	Inclusion: 160 women	undergoing cesarean delivery	
	Exclusion : medical cor previa	ntraindications to vaginal preparation - emergency cesarean, allergy, placenta	
	Setting: University Mee	dical Center in TX, USA	
Interventions	Intervention: povidon	Intervention: povidone-iodine vaginal wash (concentration not specified)	
	Control : saline vaginal	wash	
Outcomes	 Endometritis (temperature > 100.4 °F at least twice > 24 hours after surgery or of 101 °F any time after surgery, with abdominal/uterine tenderness) Cellulitis (advancing erythema around the incision) 		
Notes	March 2000 to July 2001		
	Funding source: not st	Funding source: not stated	
	Authors' declarations of interest: not stated		
Risk of bias			
Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement	
Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Not specified, simply states "randomized into one of two arms"	
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Not specified	
Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Cleansing done by nurse while providers outside and thus providers were blinded to the intervention	
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Outcomes assessors blinded	
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	No incomplete outcome data	
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Low risk	No evidence of selective reporting	



Guzman 2002 (Continued)

Other bias

Low risk

No evidence of other bias

Haas 2010

Study characteristics	
Methods	RCT
Participants	300 women randomized (155 in vaginal preparation group, 145 in control group)
	Inclusion : all women undergoing cesarean delivery, age \geq 18 years
	Exclusion: emergency cesarean delivery, allergy to iodine
	Setting: academic medical center in Indiana, USA
Interventions	Intervention : preoperative vaginal cleansing with 1% povidone-iodine scrubs. 3 sponge sticks soaked in 1% povidone-iodine in a prepackaged sterile pouch. The vaginal scrub encompassed the vaginal apex to the introitus with attention to the anterior, posterior, and lateral walls including all fornices
	Control: no preoperative vaginal cleansing
	Intention-to-treat analysis
Outcomes	1. Post-cesarean endometritis (uterine tenderness plus postoperative fever requiring antibiotics)
	2. Postoperative fever (> 38 $^{\circ}$ C > 24 hours after surgery)
	3. Wound infection requiring antibiotics
	4. Wound separation, seroma, hematoma, or need for debridement
	5. Composite infectious morbidity outcome: either endometritis, fever, sepsis, hospital readmission, wound infection, or wound complication
Notes	The trial was stopped early due to difficulty recruiting.
	September 2006 to January 2009
	Funding source: internally funded
	Author declarations of interest: no conflicts of interest

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	Low risk	Computer-generated random number table, replacement randomization
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Low risk	Sequentially-numbered opaque security envelopes
Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Not specifically blinded, but after anesthesia care providers did not necessarily know group
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Outcomes assessor blinded



Haas 2010 (Continued)

Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Appeared to be complete data on all participants
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Low risk	No evidence of selective reporting
Other bias	Unclear risk	Trial stopped early at safety analysis due to difficulty recruiting and effect seen.

Hassan 2016

Study characteristics		
Methods	RCT	
Participants	150 women randomize	ed (50 in each of the three groups)
	Inclusion: women age and free of any medica	d 20 to 40 years, primipara, singleton undergoing an elective cesarean, healthy I, infectious, obstetrical and gynecological diseases
	Exclusion : povidone-io	odine sensitivity, emergency cesarean
	Setting: single center a	at Mansoura University Hospital, Egypt
Interventions	3 groups total:	
	Intervention: vaginal	washing with 10% povidone-iodine solution (n = 50)
	Control : 1 group had n (n = 50)	o washing (n = 50), 1 group had vaginal washing with 0.9% saline for 30 seconds
	Intention-to-treat: yes	
Outcomes	 Fever Endometritis Wound infection 	
Notes	September 2015 to Ma	rch 2016
	Funding source: not st	tated
	Authors' declaration	of interest: no conflict of interests
Risk of bias		
Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	High risk	Used numbered patient' name list. Even - assigned to control (group 1); Odd - assigned to intervention group starting with group 2 then when complete went to the povidone-iodine group 3
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Not stated



Hassan 2016 (Continued)

Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Not stated, unlikely blinded
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Not stated
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	No apparent participant losses
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Low risk	All outcomes reported
Other bias	Low risk	No evidence of other bias

Hodgetts 2019

Study characteristics

Methods	RCT
Participants	328 women randomized (159 in vaginal cleansing group, 161 in control group)
	Inclusion : all women undergoing elective or emergency cesarean delivery, age ≥ 16 years
	Exclusion : known allergy to chlorhexidine, receiving intravenous antibiotics for GBS or other suspected infection, enrolled in another RCT aimed to decrease postop surgical site infections
	Setting: 4 UK maternity units
Interventions	Intervention : chlorhexidine 0.05% vaginal cleansing with a single swab/sponge mounted on a sponge holder soaked in 50 mL of the antiseptic
	Control: no vaginal wash
	Intention-to-treat analysis stated
Outcomes	1. Endometritis as defined by CDC criteria up to 30 days after delivery
	2. Clinical diagnosis of endometritis
	3. Maternal sepsis defined by NICE sepsis guideline
	4. Length of hospital stay
	5. Readmission to hospital
	6. Antibiotic prescriptions
	7. Need for critical care (level 2 or 3)
	8. Patient-reported outcomes
Notes	13 November 2017 to 3 March 2018
	Funding source: Birmingham Women's and Children's NHS Foundation Trust
	Authors' declaration of interest: no competing interests

Risk of bias



Hodgetts 2019 (Continued)

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	Low risk	Secure automated telephone randomization system 24/7
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Low risk	Central allocation not disclosed or recorded in the notes
Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Attempts made to blind the women to the intervention, unable to blind the care providers
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Low risk	All data collection from maternal notes were blinded, telephone follow-up by midwife blinded to the group
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Planned to recruit 250 women, but abstract says they 320 consented but that only 68% were followed up at the 14 and 30 day telephone interviews. Howev- er, medical note data were collected on > 96% of women so likely low risk for the main outcomes.
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Low risk	No evidence of other bias
Other bias	Low risk	No evidence of other bias

Kiani 2018

Study characteristics		
Methods	RCT	
Participants	434 women randomized (217 in each group)	
	Inclusion : women undergoing emergency cesarean in labor for more than 6 hours after admission with or without intact membranes	
	Exclusion : gestational diabetes, severe anemia (Hgb < 7), placenta previa on ultrasound, obstructed labor or any preoperative febrile condition Setting : MCH unit 1 PIMS in Islamabad, Pakistan	
Interventions	Intervention: vaginal cleansing with povidone-iodine	
	Control: no vaginal cleansing	
	Intention-to-treat: not specifically stated	
Outcomes	1. Febrile morbidity	
	2. Endometritis	
	3. Wound infection	
Notes	September 2014 to January 2015	
	Funding source: not stated	



Kiani 2018 (Continued)

Authors' conflict of interest: not stated

Risk of bias		
Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	Low risk	Computer-generated
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Not stated
Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Not stated
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Allocation was not placed in medical record so unlikely outcomes assessor knew allocation
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	No attrition bias
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Low risk	Expected outcomes reported
Other bias	Low risk	No evidence of other bias.

Memon 2011

Study characteristics		
Methods	RCT	
Participants	200 women randomized (100 in each group)	
	Inclusion : women > 18 years of age undergoing cesarean section	
	Exclusion: allergy to iodine solution, bleeding placenta previa	
	Setting: Hyderabad, Pakistan	
Interventions	Intervention : 10% pyodine soaked pieces of gauze (3) used for vaginal scrub immediately before ce- sarean from vaginal apex to introitus with attention to vaginal walls	
	Control: no vaginal cleansing	
	Intention-to-treat: unclear	
Outcomes	 Postoperative febrile morbidity (oral temperature of 38 °C after 1st 24 hours of surgery) Endometritis (postoperative fever with uterine tenderness and foul smelling lochia requiring broad spectrum antibiotic therapy) Wound complications (infection at surgical site - seroma, hematoma, and disruption of abdominal incision - that required parenteral antibiotics and wound care 	



Memon 2011 (Continued)

4. Composite infectious morbidity - a sum of the 3 outcomes above

February 2010 to July 2010

Funding source: not stated

Author declarations of interest: not stated

Risk of bias

Notes

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Stated "randomly assigned" with no other details
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Not stated
Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Not stated
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Stated that physician evaluating the data was unaware of any woman's partic- ipation
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Appeared to be complete data on all participants
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Low risk	No evidence of selective reporting
Other bias	Low risk	No evidence of other bias. Poorly defined composite infectious morbidity overall outcome appears to be the sum of endometritis, fever, and wound infection

Mohamed 2015

Study characteristics		
Methods	Quasi-RCT	
Participants	200 women randomized (100 in each group)	
	Inclusion: full term pregnant women, elective cesarean delivery, age 20 to 35 yo	
	Exclusion : women at risk for developing postpartum infection as premature rupture of membranes, di- abetes mellitus, anemia, history of post-cesarean section infection, obstructed labor, or pre-eclampsia, given history of being allergic to antiseptic cetrimide solutions	
	Setting: single site in Mansoura University, Egypt	
Interventions	Intervention : vaginal cleansing with cetrimide solution (diluted 0.5 cc cetrimide and 49.5cc of tap water) before cesarean. Authors note in their publication that cetrimide contains 0.3% chlorhexidine gluconate and 0.3% "Stremed"	

Mohamed 2015 (Continued)			
	Control: no vaginal cleansing		
	Intention-to-treat: not stated but no mention of women not getting the assigned intervention		
Outcomes	 Postpartum endometritis – presence of fever, purulent lochia and fundal tenderness, needed antibi- otic therapy 		
	Postoperative wound infection – erythema, purulent drainage from the site of operation and tender- ness with or without fever, requiring antibiotic therapy		
	3. Postoperative fever: > 38 °C		
Notes	May 2014 - August 2014		
	Quasi-RCT due to odd and even number assignment		
	Funding source: not stated		
	Author declaration of interest: no conflicts of interest		
	Included in chlorhexidine subgroup due to author note that the solution they used contained chlorhex- idine		

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	High risk	By random assignmentodd numbers were recruited as the intervention group and the even numbers are recruited as control group
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Not stated
Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Not stated
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Not stated
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	No withdrawals
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Low risk	All outcomes reported
Other bias	Low risk	No evidence of other bias. Pilot study of 20 women for feasibility were later ex- cluded from the study sample and not analyzed.

Mwangi 2013

Study characteristics	
Methods	RCT
Participants	397 women randomized (201 in vaginal cleansing group, 196 in control group)

Mwangi 2013 (Continued)	Inclusion: women undergoing elective and emergency cesarean delivery at gestational age of ≥ 28 weeks		
	Exclusion : cord prolapse, placenta previa, antepartum hemorrhage of unknown cause, uterine rup- ture, chorioamnionitis, vulval/vaginal warts, low presenting part making it difficult to perform the in- tervention, fetal head descent 1/5, known hypersensitivity to povidone-iodine or related chemicals		
	Setting: referral hospital in Nairobi, Kenya		
Interventions	Intervention : preoperative vaginal cleansing with povidone-iodine (2 lots of 4 x 4 cm gauze sponges soaked in solution)		
	Control: no vaginal cleansing		
	Intention-to-treat: yes		
Outcomes	1. Post-cesarean endometritis		
	2. Fever		
	3. Surgical site infection		
	4. Side effects of povidone-iodine		
Notes	Abstract of results, dissertation thesis publication		
	Study timeline for enrollment in appendix: July 2016 to October 2016		
	Funding source: Kenyatta National Hospital		
	Author declaration of interest: no conflicts of interest		
Risk of bias			

Bias **Authors' judgement** Support for judgement Random sequence genera-Low risk Block randomization done by investigator with no clinical involvement using tion (selection bias) computer-generated random number sequences Cards in sealed opaque envelopes sequentially numbered Allocation concealment Low risk (selection bias) **Blinding of participants** Low risk "single blind" that blinded study participants, did not mention blinding care and personnel (perforproviders mance bias) All outcomes Blinding of outcome as-Low risk Blinded research assistants that collected outcome data sessment (detection bias) All outcomes Incomplete outcome data Low risk 4 of 397 lost to follow-up (1%) (attrition bias) All outcomes Selective reporting (re-Low risk All expected outcomes reported porting bias) No evidence of other bias Other bias Low risk



Nandi 2015

Study characteristics

Methods	RCT	
Participants	294 women randomized (147 in each group)	
	Inclusion: all women undergoing cesarean section over 18 years of age	
	Exclusion : cesarean section with deeply engaged head, bleeding placenta previa, active genital herpes, or allergy to iodine	
	Setting: single institution, India	
Interventions	Intervention: 5% povidone-iodine vaginal scrub	
	Control: no vaginal scrub	
	Intention-to-treat: not stated	
Outcomes	1. Endrometritis	
	2. Abdominal wound infection	
	3. Readmission due to late infection	
Notes	January 2013 to July 2014	
	Funding source: not stated	
	Authors' declaration of interest: not stated	

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	Low risk	Computer-generated random numbers
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Not stated
Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	High risk	Surgeon and patient not blinded
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Not stated
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	9 women in intervention group and 11 in the control group lost to follow-up (6.8%)
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Low risk	All expected outcomes reported
Other bias	Low risk	No other sources of bias identified



Olmez 2013

Study characteristics

Methods	RCT	
Participants	667 women randomized (332 in vaginal wash group, 335 in control group)	
	Inclusion: > 37 weeks' gestation, emergency or elective cesarean	
	Exclusion: placental abruption, previa, and fever	
	Setting: single state hospital in Turkey	
Interventions	Invervention: povidone-iodine solution 30 seconds vaginal wash	
	Control: no vaginal wash	
	Intention-to-treat: not stated	
Outcomes	1. Persistent fever at least 38 °C or above	
	2. Partial or total separation of incision or induration, warmth or wound tenderness	
Notes	Translated using online document translator from Turkish	
	September 2009 to July 2010	
	Funding source: not stated	
	Author declarations of interest: not stated	

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Only states "randomly divided"
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Low risk	Sealed envelopes used
Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Not stated
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Not stated
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	No withdrawals noted
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Low risk	All outcomes reported
Other bias	Low risk	No evidence of other bias



Reid 2001

Study characteristics

-		
Methods	RCT	
Participants	498 women randomized (247 in vaginal preparation group, 251 in control group)	
	Inclusion: women admitted and mentally competent to consent for a cesarean delivery	
	Exclusion : medical contraindications to the cleansing - highly emergent cesarean, bleeding placenta previa, allergy to iodine or shellfish, active genital herpes	
	Setting: University of North Carolina Women's Hospital, North Carolina, USA	
Interventions	Intervention: 10% povidone-iodine surgical scrub solution vaginally immediately before cesarean	
	Control: no vaginal cleansing	
	Intention-to-treat analysis	
Outcomes	 Fever (38 °C or greater after the day of surgery) Febrile morbidity (postoperative fever on 2 or more calendar days, excluding the day of surgery) Endometritis (postoperative fever, with a physician's note indicating uterine or abdominal pain or tenderness, preceding an order for antibiotics and a statement indicating that the antibiotics were for uterine or pelvic infection and laboratory studies did not indicate other source for the infection) Wound separation (defined by chart note reporting separation of the operative incision requiring in- tervention) Number of postoperative days with fever Average duration of antibiotic administration Length of hospitalization 	
Notes	Chorioamnionitis participants excluded from analysis	
	Funding source: not stated	
	Author declarations of interest: not stated	

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	Low risk	Computer-generated, permuted block randomization schedule
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Low risk	Opaque sealed and numbered envelopes taped to abdominal prep packs
Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Not specifically stated. Cleansing done by residents during routine prep. These may have been the same surgeons who did the surgery and postoperative care.
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Outcomes assessor masked
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias)	Low risk	3 withdrawals lacked necessary charting information



Reid 2001 (Continued) All outcomes

Selective reporting (reporting bias)	High risk	Large number of participants excluded after randomization who had chorioamnionitis (a known risk factor for postoperative infectious morbidity) because their inclusion "distorted the absolute rates of fever and infectious morbidity." That trial states that when the 68 participants with antepartum in- fection were included, the estimates of effect of vaginal preparation were not meaningfully different. Thus they planned to exclude those participants from reports of outcomes. As this represented 13.5% of the originally randomized sample, however, there is a risk that this introduced selective reporting bias into the trial.
Other bias	Low risk	No evidence of other bias

Rouse 1997

Study characteristics		
Methods	RCT	
Participants	1024 women enrolled in the overall trial (508 to vaginal chlorhexidine wash, 516 to placebo/control wash)	
	Inclusion: women adm	nitted for delivery > 24 weeks' gestation
	Exclusion : contraindic before randomization of	ations to digital examinations, placenta previa, active herpes, chorioamnionitis or allergy to chlorhexidine
	Setting: University of A	labama - Birmingham, USA
Interventions	Intervention : 200 mL irrigation of 0.2% chlorhexidine solution in labor or if a planned cesarean then immediately before surgery	
	Control: 200 mL sterile	water placebo solution
	Intention-to-treat analysis	
Outcomes	1. Endometritis	
Notes	February 1994 to January 1996. 1024 women enrolled and trial designed for vaginal irrigation during labor. Trial did report on 14 women who had elective cesarean before labor and thus just got the irrigation before the procedure, thus qualifying the study for inclusion in the analysis for those 14 women only.	
	Funding source: Agency for Health Care Policy Research Contract DHHS No. 290-92-0055	
	Authors' declarations of interest: not stated	
Risk of bias		
Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	Low risk	Computer-generated list
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Low risk	Sequentially-numbered study labels on identical bottles prepared by Investigational Drug Service at the site.



Rouse 1997 (Continued)

Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Active and placebo solutions were clinically indistinguishable.
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Data collection was done before the assignment was known
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	10 total withdrawals, allocation not determined
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Low risk	All outcomes reported
Other bias	Low risk	No evidence of other bias

Starr 2005

Study characteristics

Methods	RCT		
Participants	308 women randomized (142 in vaginal preparation group, 166 in control group)		
	Inclusion: women to undergo non-emergency cesarean delivery		
	Exclusion: placenta previa, chorioamnionitis		
	Setting: Chicago Lying-In Hospital, Illinois, USA		
Interventions	Intervention : pre-packaged povidone-iodine solution (EZ Prep 200, 5%) vaginal preparation for 30 sec- onds		
	Control: no preoperative vaginal cleansing		
Outcomes	 Febrile morbidity (any postoperative temperature > 38 °C) 		
	 Endometritis (temperature elevation > 38 °C beyond the first postoperative day, in association with uterine tenderness and foul lochia, in the absence of evidence of other infection; given at the time of clinical evaluation) 		
	3. Wound infection (clinical diagnosis evidenced by erythema or wound edge separation with purulent drainage; including wound dehiscence and necrotizing fasciitis and excluding skin separation without evidence of cellulitis)		
Notes	November 1997 to March 2000		
	Funding source: University of Chicago Hospitals Resident Research Fund		
	Authors' declarations of interest: not stated		
Risk of bias			
Bias	Authors' judgement Support for judgement		



Starr 2005	(Continued)
-------------------	-------------

Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	Low risk	Random digit table
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Low risk	Sequentially-numbered, opaque, sealed envelopes
Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Not stated for participants, but treating providers at the time of fever were un- aware of participation status
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Chart reviewer unaware of group
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Ultimately 92 participants excluded from analysis post-randomization (400 originally randomized), reasons explained: 33 due to lost envelopes, 6 for violations of inclusion criteria, and 53 because their hospital charts could not be located. Of all the women excluded, 54 were in the vaginal cleansing group and 38 were in the control group. Only outcomes for women for whom all data were available were reported. The large number of women excluded also makes this trial subject to an unclear risk of bias, however as there are no outcome data for the excluded participants, the potential impact is unclear. Unclear if exclusions impacted data
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Low risk	No evidence of selective reporting
Other bias	Low risk	No evidence of other bias

Yildirim 2012

Study characteristics	
Methods	RCT
Participants	670 women randomized (335 in each group)
	Inclusion: women undergoing either a scheduled or emergency cesarean delivery
	Exclusion: umbilical cord prolapse, placenta previa, or known allergy to povidone-iodine
	Setting: Istanbul, Turkey
Interventions	Intervention : 30 second vaginal cleansing with 2 prepackaged povidone-iodine solution-soaked foam sponges preoperatively performed in conjunction with the abdominal preparation with 2 prepackaged foam sponges that contained the solution, rotated 360 degrees
	Control: no preoperative vaginal preparation
Outcomes	 Postpartum endometritis (primary outcome) body temperature > 38.5 °C with concomitant foul- smelling discharge or abnormally tender uterus on bimanual examination)
	2. Wound infection (partial or total separation of the incision, as well as the presence of purulent or serous wound discharge, with induration, warmth, and tenderness)
	3. Fever (elevated temperature of 38 °C or higher for a minimum of 24 hours following surgery not asso- ciated with signs of infection)



Yildirim 2012 (Continued)

Notes

January 2011 to August 2011

Funding source: not stated

Authors' declarations of interest: no conflicts of interest

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	Low risk	Quote: "Computer generated randomization process."
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Low risk	Sealed envelopes containing random numbers. Assignment based on those numbers
Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	High risk	The researchers in the study were not blinded and the assignment was written in the medical record.
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	High risk	The researchers in the study were not blinded and the assignment was written in the medical record.
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Only one participant withdrew.
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Low risk	No evidence of selective reporting
Other bias	Low risk	No evidence of other bias

CDC: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention CRP: C-reactive protein GBS: Group B streptococcal infection Hb: hemoglobin NICE: National Institute for Health and Care Excellence Plt: platelets PROM: premature rupture of membranes RCT: randomized controlled trial WBC: white blood cell

Characteristics of excluded studies [ordered by study ID]

Study	Reason for exclusion
Abdallah 2015	Study retracted
Dudko 2018	Wrong comparison - compared vaginal cleansing with iodine versus chlorhexidine
Lakhi 2016	Wrong comparison - compared vaginal cleansing with iodine versus chlorhexidine
NCT03133312	Wrong comparison - compared vaginal cleansing with iodine versus chlorhexidine



Study	Reason for exclusion
NCT03925155	Wrong comparison - compared vaginal cleansing with iodine versus chlorhexidine
Pitt 2001	Not all women received surgical prophylactic antibiotics. 79% of 1 group and 85% of the other group received antibiotics and results were not stratified.
Sweeten 1997	Use of vaginal wash during labor
Tewfik 2015	Wrong comparison - compared vaginal cleansing with iodine versus chlorhexidine

Characteristics of studies awaiting classification [ordered by study ID]

IRCT201105146467N1

Methods	RCT
Participants	526 women getting cesarean at term, excluding chorioamnionitis
Interventions	Intervention: vaginal irrigation with povidone-iodine
	Control: no vaginal preparation
Outcomes	Primary: fever (body temperature)
Notes	Iranian Clinical Trials Registry record says complete. Emailed study contact 7 December 2017: no response as of September 2019

IRCT2016061425292N6

Methods	RCT
Participants	400 women getting elective cesarean delivery at term, Iran
Interventions	Intervention: vaginal washing with 2 gauze with 10% povidone-iodine for 30 seconds
	Control: no vaginal preparation
Outcomes	Primary: fever, uterine tenderness, tachycardia, foul-smelling lochia
Notes	Iranian Clinical Trials Registry record says complete. Emailed study contact 7 December 2017: no response

NCT03442218

Methods	RCT
Participants	203
Interventions	Intervention: vaginal wash with chlorhexadine solution prior to cesarean
	Control: vaginal wash with saline solution



NCT03442218 (Continued)

Outcomes	Primary: endometritis
Notes	ClinicalTrials.gov record says completed. Last update December 9, 2019. Email sent to author in September 2019, no reply

NCT03640507

Methods	RCT
Participants	30
Interventions	Intervention: vaginal preparation with chlorhexadine-alcohol
	Intervention 2: vaginal preparation with povidine-iodine
	Control: vaginal preparation with sterile saline
Outcomes	Change in bacterial colony counts
Notes	ClinicalTrials.gov record states completed (record last updated July 24, 2019) and notes actual study completion date as June 14, 2019. emailed author in September 2019, no reply.

RCT: randomized controlled trial

Characteristics of ongoing studies [ordered by study ID]

NCT02495753

Study name	Vaginal cleansing before cesarean delivery to reduce infection: a randomized trial
Methods	RCT
Participants	608 women undergoing cesarean
Interventions	Intervention: vaginal cleansing with 2 sponge sticks soaked in 1% povidone-iodine
	Control: no cleansing
	All will receive standard abdominal cleansing using chlorhexidine or Betadine per provider prefer- ence
Outcomes	Primary: composite postoperative infectious morbidity up to 30 days - fever, endometritis, infec- tion or abscess, wound complications or infection
Starting date	August 2015
Contact information	Lorene Temming, Washington University, St. Louis
Notes	Recruitment status is recruiting. Anticipated completion is December 2020. Last update posted Ju- ly 16, 2019. NCT02495753



NCT02693483

Study name	Preoperative vaginal cleansing with povidone-iodine and the risk of post-cesarean endometritis
Methods	RCT
Participants	306 women undergoing cesarean
Interventions	Intervention : vaginal cleansing with 3 gauze pieces soaked in 10% povidone-iodine from vaginal apex to introitus
	Control: no vaginal cleansing
Outcomes	Primary outcome: post-cesarean endometritis diagnosed by fever 38.4 °C or greater in first 48 hours with either uterine tenderness, foul smelling lochia or positive C-reactive protein
Starting date	April 2015
Contact information	Amer Ahmed Mahmoud Riad, Ain Shams Maternity Hospital
Notes	Listed as recruiting as of February 2016

NCT03093194

Study name	Vaginal antimicrobacterial preparation before cesarean section for endometritis prevention	
Methods	RCT	
Participants	1040 women getting a cesarean delivery	
Interventions	Intervention: vaginal preparation with septal soap before cesarean	
	Control: no vaginal preparation	
Outcomes	Primary: endometritis	
Starting date	April 2017, anticipated completion April 2020	
Contact information	Hila Ben-Asher, Rambam Health Care	
Notes	Not yet recruiting, verified in ClinicalTrials.gov by PI April 2017. Estimated completion date listed as April 30, 2020	

NCT03397615

Study name	Effect of Vaginal Douching With Betadine Before CS for Prevention of Post Operative Infections
Methods	RCT
Participants	1200
Interventions	Intervention: vaginal preparation with betadine douches before cesarean
	Control: no vaginal preparation



NCT03397615 (Continued)							
Outcomes	Primary: postpartum endometritis						
Starting date	January 3, 2019, anticipated completion December 2019						
Contact information	Ahmed Maged, MD, Cairo University						
Notes	ClinicalTrials.gov record says recruiting (record last updated July 26, 2019) but estimated comple- tion date is December 2019. Email sent to author (September 13, 2019), no reply.						

NCT03423147

Study name	Preoperative application of chlorhexidine to reduce infection with cesarean section after labor (PRACTICAL)						
Methods	RCT						
Participants	800 women getting a cesarean delivery in labor						
Interventions	Intervention: 4% chlorhexidine gluconate vaginal scrub prior to cesarean						
	Control: no vaginal cleansing						
Outcomes	Primary: rate of surgical site infection up to 6 weeks postpartum: composite of wound infection and postpartum endometritis, defined as fever of 100.4 °F or more 24 hours after delivery associ- ated with uterine tenderness and persistent foul-smelling lochia requiring broad spectrum intra- venous antibiotic administration						
Starting date	March 2018, anticipated completion March 2020						
Contact information	Angela Bianco at Icahn School of Medicine at Mount Sinai, New York						
Notes	Status is 'recruiting' (last update posted March 2, 2020). Estimated completion date is October 2021						

PACTR201709002597110

Study name	Effectiveness of preoperative vaginal cleansing with povidone-iodine in post-caesarean infectious morbidity; a randomized controlled trial
Methods	RCT
Participants	180
Interventions	Intervention: vaginal cleansing with 50 ml povidone- iodine for 30 seconds
	Control: no vaginal preparation
Outcomes	Post-cesarean endometritis
Starting date	December 1, 2017 anticipated
Contact information	Benjamin Ozumba, University of Nigeria
Notes	Pan African Clinical Trials Registry record states not yet recruiting



PACTR201709002597110 (Continued)

Last updated July 5, 2018

Email sent to author (September 2019), no reply

RCT: randomized controlled trial

DATA AND ANALYSES

Comparison 1. Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution before cesarean section versus control (no preparation or saline preparation)

Outcome or subgroup title	No. of studies	No. of partici- pants	Statistical method	Effect size
1.1 Post-cesarean endometri- tis	20	6918	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.41 [0.29, 0.58]
1.1.1 Iodine-based solution	16	6197	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.41 [0.28, 0.60]
1.1.2 Chlorhexidine-based so- lution	4	721	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.38 [0.16, 0.89]
1.2 Postoperative fever	16	6163	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.64 [0.50, 0.82]
1.2.1 Iodine-based solution	14	5763	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.66 [0.50, 0.87]
1.2.2 Chlorhexidine-based so- lution	2	400	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.44 [0.23, 0.83]
1.3 Postoperative wound in- fection	18	6385	Risk Ratio (M-H, Fixed, 95% CI)	0.62 [0.50, 0.77]
1.3.1 lodine-based solution	15	5767	Risk Ratio (M-H, Fixed, 95% CI)	0.64 [0.50, 0.81]
1.3.2 Chlorhexidine-based so- lution	3	618	Risk Ratio (M-H, Fixed, 95% CI)	0.53 [0.31, 0.90]
1.4 Composite wound compli- cation	2	729	Risk Ratio (M-H, Fixed, 95% CI)	0.63 [0.37, 1.07]
1.5 Composite wound compli- cation or endometritis	2	499	Risk Ratio (M-H, Fixed, 95% CI)	0.46 [0.26, 0.82]



Analysis 1.1. Comparison 1: Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution before cesarean section versus control (no preparation or saline preparation), Outcome 1: Post-cesarean endometritis

	Vaginal preparation		Control			Risk Ratio	Risk Ratio	
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Random, 95% CI	M-H, Random, 95% CI	
1.1.1 Iodine-based solution								
Aref 2019	3	106	12	101	5.1%	0.24 [0.07, 0.82]		
Asad 2017	3	217	19	217	5.2%	0.16 [0.05, 0.53]		
Asghania 2011	1	284	7	284	2.3%	0.14 [0.02, 1.15]		
Barat 2016	11	200	15	200	8.5%	0.73 [0.35, 1.56]		
Charoenviboonphan 2011	0	299	8	300	1.3%	0.06 [0.00, 1.02]		
Guzman 2002	2	80	13	80	4.1%	0.15 [0.04, 0.66]	`	
Haas 2010	0	155	4	145	1.3%	0.10 [0.01 , 1.91]		
Hassan 2016	3	50	16	100	5.3%	0.38 [0.11, 1.23]	_ _	
Kiani 2018	3	217	19	217	5.2%	0.16 [0.05, 0.53]		
Memon 2011	1	100	7	100	2.3%	0.14 [0.02, 1.14]		
Mwangi 2013	2	201	7	196	3.7%	0.28 [0.06, 1.32]	_ _	
Nandi 2015	3	136	5	138	4.2%	0.61 [0.15, 2.50]		
Olmez 2013	10	332	11	335	7.7%	0.92 [0.39, 2.13]		
Reid 2001	19	217	16	213	9.5%	1.17 [0.62 , 2.21]	_ _ _	
Starr 2005	10	142	24	166	8.9%	0.49 [0.24, 0.98]		
Yildirim 2012	23	334	39	335	11.0%	0.59 [0.36, 0.97]		
Subtotal (95% CI)		3070		3127	85.8%	0.41 [0.28, 0.60]		
Total events:	94		222				•	
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = 0.25; C	hi ² = 29.09, df =	15 (P = 0.02)	2); $I^2 = 48\%$					
Test for overall effect: $Z = 4.5$	6 (P < 0.00001)							
1.1.2 Chlorhexidine-based so	olution							
Ahmed 2017	3	102	13	98	5.1%	0.22 [0.07, 0.75]		
Hodgetts 2019	2	152	1	155	1.8%	2.04 [0.19, 22.26]		
Mohamed 2015	6	100	16	100	7.3%	0.38 [0.15, 0.92]		
Rouse 1997	0	6	0	8		Not estimable		
Subtotal (95% CI)		360		361	14.2%	0.38 [0.16 , 0.89]		
Total events:	11		30				•	
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = 0.15; C	$hi^2 = 2.63, df = 2$	(P = 0.27);	$I^2 = 24\%$					
Test for overall effect: $Z = 2.2$	3 (P = 0.03)							
Total (95% CI)		3430		3488	100.0%	0.41 [0.29, 0.58]		
Total events:	105		252			. ,	▼	
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = 0.22; C	$hi^2 = 32.39, df =$	18 (P = 0.02)	2); $I^2 = 44\%$					
Test for overall effect: $Z = 5.0$	5 (P < 0.00001)	,					Favors vaginal Favors control	

Test for subgroup differences: Chi² = 0.02, df = 1 (P = 0.89), I² = 0%



Analysis 1.2. Comparison 1: Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution before cesarean section versus control (no preparation or saline preparation), Outcome 2: Postoperative fever

	Vaginal preparation		Control			Risk Ratio	Risk Ratio	
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Random, 95% CI	M-H, Random, 95% CI	
1.2.1 Iodine-based solution								
Aref 2019	1	106	3	101	1.2%	0.32 [0.03 , 3.00]	·	
Asad 2017	9	217	16	217	6.2%	0.56 [0.25, 1.25]	_ _	
Asghania 2011	14	284	17	284	7.4%	0.82 [0.41, 1.64]		
Barat 2016	10	200	14	200	6.3%	0.71 [0.32, 1.57]	·	
Charoenviboonphan 2011	34	299	93	300	12.2%	0.37 [0.26, 0.53]	-	
Haas 2010	2	155	7	145	2.3%	0.27 [0.06 , 1.27]	·	
Hassan 2016	3	50	18	100	3.6%	0.33 [0.10 , 1.08]	·	
Kiani 2018	9	217	16	217	6.2%	0.56 [0.25, 1.25]	_ _	
Memon 2011	4	100	6	100	3.3%	0.67 [0.19 , 2.29]	·	
Mwangi 2013	1	201	4	196	1.2%	0.24 [0.03 , 2.16]	·	
Olmez 2013	6	332	8	335	4.3%	0.76 [0.27 , 2.16]	·	
Reid 2001	44	217	37	213	11.6%	1.17 [0.79 , 1.73]		
Starr 2005	34	142	47	166	11.9%	0.85 [0.58, 1.24]		
Yildirim 2012	55	334	61	335	12.7%	0.90 [0.65 , 1.26]	· .	
Subtotal (95% CI)		2854		2909	90.6%	0.66 [0.50 , 0.87]		
Total events:	226		347				•	
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = 0.11; Chi	$i^2 = 27.60, df =$	13 (P = 0.01)); I ² = 53%					
Test for overall effect: $Z = 2.98$	(P = 0.003)							
1.2.2 Chlorhexidine-based sol	ution							
Ahmed 2017	2	102	4	98	2.0%	0.48 [0.09 , 2.56]		
Mohamed 2015	10	100	23	100	7.4%	0.43 [0.22, 0.87]		
Subtotal (95% CI)		202		198	9.4%	0.44 [0.23, 0.83]		
Total events:	12		27				•	
Heterogeneity: $Tau^2 = 0.00$; Chi	$i^2 = 0.01, df = 1$	(P = 0.91);	$I^2 = 0\%$					
Test for overall effect: $Z = 2.52$	(P = 0.01)							
Total (95% CI)		3056		3107	100.0%	0.64 [0.50 , 0.82]		
Total events:	238		374			. ,	•	
Heterogeneity: $Tau^2 = 0.10$; Chi	$i^2 = 29.59, df =$	15 (P = 0.01)); $I^2 = 49\%$					
Test for overall effect: $Z = 3.46$	(P = 0.0005)						Favors vaginal Favors control	

Test for subgroup differences: $Chi^2 = 1.32$, df = 1 (P = 0.25), $I^2 = 24.0\%$



Analysis 1.3. Comparison 1: Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution before cesarean section versus control (no preparation or saline preparation), Outcome 3: Postoperative wound infection

	Vaginal preparation		Control		Risk Ratio		Risk Ratio	
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% CI	M-H, Fixed, 95% CI	
1.3.1 Iodine-based solution								
Aref 2019	4	106	6	101	3.0%	0.64 [0.18, 2.19]]	
Asad 2017	3	217	8	217	3.9%	0.38 [0.10, 1.39]		
Asghania 2011	10	284	9	284	4.4%	1.11 [0.46 , 2.69]]	
Barat 2016	12	200	13	200	6.3%	0.92 [0.43 , 1.97]]	
Charoenviboonphan 2011	1	299	4	300	1.9%	0.25 [0.03 , 2.23]		
Guzman 2002	7	80	4	80	2.0%	1.75 [0.53 , 5.75]		
Haas 2010	7	155	10	145	5.0%	0.65 [0.26, 1.67]		
Hassan 2016	1	50	14	100	4.6%	0.14 [0.02, 1.06]]	
Kiani 2018	3	217	8	217	3.9%	0.38 [0.10 , 1.39]]	
Memon 2011	1	100	3	100	1.5%	0.33 [0.04 , 3.15]		
Mwangi 2013	13	201	20	196	9.9%	0.63 [0.32, 1.24]]	
Nandi 2015	4	136	7	138	3.4%	0.58 [0.17, 1.94]		
Olmez 2013	35	332	57	335	27.7%	0.62 [0.42, 0.92]]	
Starr 2005	1	142	2	166	0.9%	0.58 [0.05, 6.38]		
Yildirim 2012	6	334	9	335	4.4%	0.67 [0.24, 1.86]		
Subtotal (95% CI)		2853		2914	82.7%	0.64 [0.50 , 0.81]	 1▲	
Total events:	108		174				•	
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = 9.68, df	f = 14 (P = 0.79);	$I^2 = 0\%$						
Test for overall effect: $Z = 3.7$	78 (P = 0.0002)							
1.3.2 Chlorhexidine-based so	olution							
Ahmed 2017	4	102	7	98	3.5%	0.55 [0.17, 1.82]		
Hodgetts 2019	10	111	19	107	9.4%	0.51 [0.25, 1.04]		
Mohamed 2015	5	100	9	100	4.4%	0.56 [0.19, 1.60]		
Subtotal (95% CI)		313		305	17.3%	0.53 [0.31 , 0.90]		
Total events:	19		35				•	
Heterogeneity: $Chi^2 = 0.02$, df	f = 2 (P = 0.99); I	$^{2} = 0\%$						
Test for overall effect: $Z = 2.3$	35 (P = 0.02)							
Total (95% CI)		3166		3219	100.0%	0.62 [0.50 , 0.77]	ı 🔺	
Total events:	127		209				•	
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = 10.24, c	df = 17 (P = 0.89)	; $I^2 = 0\%$					0.01 0.1 1 10 100	
Test for overall effect: $Z = 4.4$	41 (P < 0.0001)						Favors vaginal Favors control	
Test for subgroup differences:	: Chi ² = 0.40, df =	= 1 (P = 0.52)	2), $I^2 = 0\%$					

Analysis 1.4. Comparison 1: Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution before cesarean section versus control (no preparation or saline preparation), Outcome 4: Composite wound complication

	Vaginal pre	paration	Cont	rol		Risk Ratio	Risk Ra	tio
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% CI	M-H, Fixed,	95% CI
Haas 2010	9	155	14	144	44.4%	0.60 [0.27 , 1.34]		
Reid 2001	12	217	18	213	55.6%	0.65 [0.32 , 1.33]		
Total (95% CI)		372		357	100.0%	0.63 [0.37 , 1.07]		
Total events:	21		32				•	
Heterogeneity: $Chi^2 = 0.03$, $df = 1$ (P = 0.87); $I^2 = 0\%$							0.01 0.1 1	10 100
Test for overall effect: $Z = 1.71$ (P = 0.09)							Favors vaginal	Favors control
Test for subgroup differences: Not applicable								

Analysis 1.5. Comparison 1: Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution before cesarean section versus control (no preparation or saline preparation), Outcome 5: Composite wound complication or endometritis

	Vaginal pre	paration	Cont	rol		Risk Ratio	Risk I	Ratio
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% CI	M-H, Fixed	d, 95% CI
Haas 2010	10	155	17	144	52.4%	0.55 [0.26 , 1.15]		
Memon 2011	6	100	16	100	47.6%	0.38 [0.15 , 0.92]		
Total (95% CI)		255		244	100.0%	0.46 [0.26 , 0.82]		
Total events:	16		33				•	
Heterogeneity: $Chi^2 = 0.40$, $df = 1$ (P = 0.53); $I^2 = 0\%$							0.01 0.1 1	10 100
Test for overall effect: $Z = 2.62$ (P = 0.009)							Favors vaginal	Favors control
Test for subgroup differ	rences: Not appli	icable						

Comparison 2. Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution versus control (no preparation or saline preparation) - stratified by presence of labor

Outcome or subgroup title	No. of studies	No. of partici- pants	Statistical method	Effect size
2.1 Post-cesarean endometritis	7	2677	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.47 [0.27, 0.81]
2.1.1 Women in labor	6	1634	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.35 [0.19, 0.67]
2.1.2 Women not in labor	5	1043	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.86 [0.33, 2.21]
2.2 Postoperative fever	5	2233	Risk Ratio (M-H, Fixed, 95% CI)	0.72 [0.55, 0.95]
2.2.1 Women in labor	5	1415	Risk Ratio (M-H, Fixed, 95% CI)	0.61 [0.42, 0.87]
2.2.2 Women not in labor	3	818	Risk Ratio (M-H, Fixed, 95% CI)	0.93 [0.60, 1.43]
2.3 Postoperative wound infection	5	2233	Risk Ratio (M-H, Fixed, 95% CI)	0.57 [0.37, 0.88]
2.3.1 Women in labor	5	1415	Risk Ratio (M-H, Fixed, 95% CI)	0.52 [0.30, 0.90]
2.3.2 Women not in labor	3	818	Risk Ratio (M-H, Fixed, 95% CI)	0.67 [0.35, 1.31]
2.4 Composite wound complication	2	729	Risk Ratio (M-H, Fixed, 95% CI)	0.64 [0.38, 1.09]
2.4.1 Women in labor	2	314	Risk Ratio (M-H, Fixed, 95% CI)	0.77 [0.36, 1.61]
2.4.2 Women not in labor	2	415	Risk Ratio (M-H, Fixed, 95% CI)	0.54 [0.25, 1.16]
2.5 Composite wound complication or en- dometritis	2	499	Risk Ratio (M-H, Fixed, 95% CI)	0.47 [0.27, 0.85]
2.5.1 Women in labor	2	164	Risk Ratio (M-H, Fixed, 95% CI)	0.34 [0.13, 0.87]
2.5.2 Women not in labor	2	335	Risk Ratio (M-H, Fixed, 95% CI)	0.60 [0.29, 1.26]



Analysis 2.1. Comparison 2: Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution versus control (no preparation or saline preparation) - stratified by presence of labor, Outcome 1: Post-cesarean endometritis

	Vaginal prej	paration	Con	trol		Risk Ratio	Risk Ratio
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Random, 95% CI	M-H, Random, 95% CI
2.1.1 Women in labor							
Asad 2017	3	217	19	217	11.1%	0.16 [0.05, 0.53]	
Haas 2010	0	45	3	50	3.0%	0.16 [0.01 , 2.98]	←
Kiani 2018	3	217	19	217	11.1%	0.16 [0.05, 0.53]	
Mwangi 2013	2	120	5	120	7.7%	0.40 [0.08 , 2.02]	_ _
Reid 2001	11	110	13	109	16.6%	0.84 [0.39, 1.79]	
Yildirim 2012	9	115	17	97	16.5%	0.45 [0.21, 0.96]	
Subtotal (95% CI)		824		810	66.1%	0.35 [0.19 , 0.67]	
Total events:	28		76				•
Heterogeneity: $Tau^2 = 0$	0.26; Chi ² = 9.07	, df = 5 (P =	= 0.11); I ² =	45%			
Test for overall effect: Z	Z = 3.21 (P = 0.0)	001)					
2.1.2 Women not in lal	bor						
Haas 2010	0	110	1	94	2.6%	0.29 [0.01 , 6.92]	e
Mwangi 2013	0	81	2	76	2.9%	0.19 [0.01 , 3.85]	←
Reid 2001	8	107	3	104	10.2%	2.59 [0.71, 9.50]	
Rouse 1997	0	6	0	8		Not estimable	
Yildirim 2012	14	219	22	238	18.2%	0.69 [0.36 , 1.32]	
Subtotal (95% CI)		523		520	33.9%	0.86 [0.33 , 2.21]	•
Total events:	22		28				
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = 0	0.33; Chi ² = 4.62	, df = 3 (P =	= 0.20); I ² =	35%			
Test for overall effect: Z	Z = 0.31 (P = 0.7)	(6)					
Total (95% CI)		1347		1330	100.0%	0.47 [0.27 , 0.81]	
Total events:	50		104				•
Heterogeneity: $Tau^2 = 0$	0.31; Chi ² = 17.4	3, df = 9 (P	= 0.04); I ²	= 48%			0.01 0.1 1 10 100
Test for overall effect: Z	Z = 2.71 (P = 0.0)	07)					Favors vaginal Favors control
Test for subgroup differ	rences: $Chi^2 = 2.2$	37, df = 1 (l	$P = 0.12$), I^2	² = 57.8%			



Analysis 2.2. Comparison 2: Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution versus control (no preparation or saline preparation) - stratified by presence of labor, Outcome 2: Postoperative fever

	Vaginal pre	paration	Cont	rol		Risk Ratio	Risk Ratio
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% CI	M-H, Fixed, 95% CI
2.2.1 Women in labor							
Asad 2017	9	217	16	217	15.2%	0.56 [0.25 , 1.25]	
Haas 2010	1	45	5	50	4.5%	0.22 [0.03 , 1.83]	.
Kiani 2018	9	217	16	217	15.2%	0.56 [0.25 , 1.25]	
Mwangi 2013	0	120	2	120	2.4%	0.20 [0.01 , 4.12]	←
Yildirim 2012	24	115	27	97	27.8%	0.75 [0.46 , 1.21]	
Subtotal (95% CI)		714		701	65.1%	0.61 [0.42, 0.87]	
Total events:	43		66				•
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = 2.2	1, df = 4 (P =	$(0.70); I^2 = 0$	%				
Test for overall effect: Z =	= 2.75 (P = 0.0)	06)					
2.2.2 Women not in labo	r						
Haas 2010	1	110	2	94	2.0%	0.43 [0.04 , 4.64]	.
Mwangi 2013	1	81	2	76	2.0%	0.47 [0.04 , 5.07]	
Yildirim 2012	31	219	34	238	30.9%	0.99 [0.63 , 1.56]	-
Subtotal (95% CI)		410		408	34.9%	0.93 [0.60 , 1.43]	•
Total events:	33		38				Ĭ
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = 0.8	0, df = 2 (P =	$(0.67); I^2 = 0$	%				
Test for overall effect: Z =	= 0.33 (P = 0.7)	(4)					
Total (95% CI)		1124		1109	100.0%	0.72 [0.55 , 0.95]	
Total events:	76		104				•
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = 4.89	9, df = 7 (P =	$(0.67); I^2 = 0$	%				0.01 0.1 1 10 100
Test for overall effect: Z =	= 2.36 (P = 0.0)	2)					Favors vaginal Favors control

Test for subgroup differences: $Chi^2 = 2.22$, df = 1 (P = 0.14), I² = 55.0%



Analysis 2.3. Comparison 2: Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution versus control (no preparation or saline preparation) - stratified by presence of labor, Outcome 3: Postoperative wound infection

	Vaginal pre	paration	Cont	rol		Risk Ratio	Risk Ratio)
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% CI	M-H, Fixed, 95	% CI
2.3.1 Women in labor								
Asad 2017	3	217	8	217	14.5%	0.38 [0.10 , 1.39]		
Haas 2010	3	45	5	50	8.6%	0.67 [0.17 , 2.63]		
Kiani 2018	3	217	8	217	14.5%	0.38 [0.10 , 1.39]		
Mwangi 2013	7	120	12	120	21.7%	0.58 [0.24 , 1.43]		
Yildirim 2012	2	115	2	97	3.9%	0.84 [0.12, 5.88]		
Subtotal (95% CI)		714		701	63.2%	0.52 [0.30 , 0.90]		
Total events:	18		35				•	
Heterogeneity: $Chi^2 = 0.91$	1, df = 4 (P =	$(0.92); I^2 = 0$	%					
Test for overall effect: Z =	= 2.34 (P = 0.0)	2)						
2.3.2 Women not in labo	r							
Haas 2010	4	110	5	94	9.8%	0.68 [0.19 , 2.47]		
Mwangi 2013	6	81	8	76	14.9%	0.70 [0.26 , 1.93]		
Yildirim 2012	4	219	7	238	12.1%	0.62 [0.18, 2.09]		
Subtotal (95% CI)		410		408	36.8%	0.67 [0.35 , 1.31]	•	
Total events:	14		20				•	
Heterogeneity: $Chi^2 = 0.02$	2, $df = 2 (P = $	$(0.99); I^2 = 0$	%					
Test for overall effect: Z =	= 1.17 (P = 0.2)	24)						
Total (95% CI)		1124		1109	100.0%	0.57 [0.37 , 0.88]		
Total events:	32		55				•	
Heterogeneity: $Chi^2 = 1.25$	5, df = 7 (P =	$(0.99); I^2 = 0$	%				0.01 0.1 1	10 100
Test for overall effect: Z =	= 2.57 (P = 0.0))1)					Favors vaginal F	avors control

Test for subgroup differences: $Chi^2 = 0.36$, df = 1 (P = 0.55), $I^2 = 0\%$



Analysis 2.4. Comparison 2: Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution versus control (no preparation or saline preparation) - stratified by presence of labor, Outcome 4: Composite wound complication

	Vaginal pre	paration	Cont	rol		Risk Ratio	Risk R	atio
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% CI	M-H, Fixed	, 95% CI
2.4.1 Women in labor								
Haas 2010	4	45	8	50	23.5%	0.56 [0.18 , 1.72]		_
Reid 2001	7	110	7	109	21.8%	0.99 [0.36 , 2.73]	_	
Subtotal (95% CI)		155		159	45.3%	0.77 [0.36 , 1.61]		•
Total events:	11		15					
Heterogeneity: $Chi^2 = 0.5$	6, df = 1 (P = $\frac{1}{2}$	$(0.46); I^2 = 0$	%					
Test for overall effect: Z	= 0.70 (P = 0.4)	18)						
2.4.2 Women not in labo	or							
Haas 2010	5	110	6	94	20.1%	0.71 [0.22, 2.26]		
Reid 2001	5	107	11	104	34.6%	0.44 [0.16, 1.23]		
Subtotal (95% CI)		217		198	54.7%	0.54 [0.25 , 1.16]		
Total events:	10		17				•	
Heterogeneity: $Chi^2 = 0.3$	67, df = 1 (P = 1)	$(0.54); I^2 = 0$	%					
Test for overall effect: Z	= 1.58 (P = 0.1)	1)						
Total (95% CI)		372		357	100.0%	0.64 [0.38 , 1.09]		
Total events:	21		32				•	
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = 1.3	31, df = 3 (P =	$(0.73); I^2 = 0$	%				0.01 0.1 1	10 100
Test for overall effect: Z	= 1.63 (P = 0.1)	0)					Favors vaginal	Favors control
Test for subgroup differen	nces: $Chi^2 = 0$.	41, df = 1 (I	P = 0.52), I ²	= 0%			-	

Analysis 2.5. Comparison 2: Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution versus control (no preparation or saline preparation) - stratified by presence of labor, Outcome 5: Composite wound complication or endometritis

	Vaginal prep	paration	Cont	rol		Risk Ratio	Risk Ra	tio
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% CI	M-H, Fixed,	95% CI
2.5.1 Women in labor								
Haas 2010	4	45	11	50	31.8%	0.40 [0.14 , 1.18]		
Memon 2011	1	31	6	38	16.4%	0.20 [0.03 , 1.61]		
Subtotal (95% CI)		76		88	48.2%	0.34 [0.13 , 0.87]		
Total events:	5		17				•	
Heterogeneity: $Chi^2 = 0.3$	4, df = 1 (P = 0)	$(0.56); I^2 = 0$	%					
Test for overall effect: Z =	= 2.25 (P = 0.0)	2)						
2.5.2 Women not in labo	r							
Haas 2010	6	110	6	94	19.7%	0.85 [0.29 , 2.56]		_
Memon 2011	5	69	10	62	32.1%	0.45 [0.16 , 1.24]		
Subtotal (95% CI)		179		156	51.8%	0.60 [0.29 , 1.26]	•	
Total events:	11		16				•	
Heterogeneity: $Chi^2 = 0.7$	1, $df = 1$ (P = 0	$(0.40); I^2 = 0$	%					
Test for overall effect: Z =	= 1.34 (P = 0.1)	8)						
Total (95% CI)		255		244	100.0%	0.47 [0.27 , 0.85]		
Total events:	16		33				•	
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = 1.8	4, df = 3 (P = 0)	$(0.61); I^2 = 0$	%				0.01 0.1 1	10 100
Test for overall effect: Z =	= 2.53 (P = 0.0	1)					Favors vaginal	Favors control
Test for subgroup differer	nces: $Chi^2 = 0.9$	91, df = 1 (H	P = 0.34), I ²	= 0%				

Comparison 3. Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution versus control (no preparation or saline preparation) - stratified by presence of ruptured membranes

Outcome or subgroup title	No. of studies	No. of partici- pants	Statistical method	Effect size
3.1 Post-cesarean endometritis	9	2634	Risk Ratio (M-H, Fixed, 95% CI)	0.41 [0.30, 0.55]
3.1.1 Women with ruptured membranes	5	552	Risk Ratio (M-H, Fixed, 95% CI)	0.23 [0.12, 0.45]
3.1.2 Women with intact mem- branes	8	2082	Risk Ratio (M-H, Fixed, 95% CI)	0.48 [0.34, 0.68]
3.2 Postoperative fever	8	2474	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.54 [0.38, 0.78]
3.2.1 Women with ruptured membranes	4	480	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.42 [0.22, 0.80]
3.2.2 Women with intact mem- branes	7	1994	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.70 [0.49, 0.99]
3.3 Postoperative wound infec- tion	9	2634	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.66 [0.47, 0.91]
3.3.1 Women with ruptured membranes	5	552	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.54 [0.19, 1.50]
3.3.2 Women with intact mem- branes	8	2082	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.73 [0.50, 1.07]
3.4 Composite wound complica- tion	1	300	Risk Ratio (M-H, Fixed, 95% CI)	0.64 [0.28, 1.44]
3.4.1 Women with ruptured membranes	1	76	Risk Ratio (M-H, Fixed, 95% CI)	0.53 [0.15, 1.89]
3.4.2 Women with intact mem- branes	1	224	Risk Ratio (M-H, Fixed, 95% CI)	0.73 [0.25, 2.10]
3.5 Composite wound complica- tion or endometritis	2	500	Risk Ratio (M-H, Fixed, 95% CI)	0.48 [0.27, 0.85]
3.5.1 Women with ruptured membranes	2	134	Risk Ratio (M-H, Fixed, 95% CI)	0.39 [0.13, 1.13]
3.5.2 Women with intact mem- branes	2	366	Risk Ratio (M-H, Fixed, 95% CI)	0.52 [0.26, 1.04]

Analysis 3.1. Comparison 3: Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution versus control (no preparation or saline preparation) - stratified by presence of ruptured membranes, Outcome 1: Post-cesarean endometritis

	Vaginal cl	leansing	Cont	rol		Risk Ratio	Risk Ratio
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% CI	M-H, Fixed, 95% CI
3.1.1 Women with rup	tured membi	ranes					
Guzman 2002	1	36	10	36	7.7%	0.10 [0.01 , 0.74]	
Haas 2010	0	34	2	42	1.7%	0.25 [0.01, 4.95]	
Kiani 2018	3	70	6	31	6.4%	0.22 [0.06, 0.83]	
Mwangi 2013	1	88	5	91	3.8%	0.21 [0.02, 1.74]	
Yildirim 2012	5	68	12	56	10.2%	0.34 [0.13, 0.92]	
Subtotal (95% CI)		296		256	29.9%	0.23 [0.12, 0.45]	
Total events:	10		35				•
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = 1	.31, df = 4 (P	= 0.86); I ²	= 0%				
Test for overall effect: 2	Z = 4.25 (P < 0)	0.0001)					
3.1.2 Women with inta	act membrand	es					
Ahmed 2017	3	102	13	98	10.3%	0.22 [0.07, 0.75]	
Aref 2019	3	106	12	101	9.5%	0.24 [0.07, 0.82]	
Barat 2016	11	200	15	200	11.6%	0.73 [0.35 , 1.56]	
Guzman 2002	1	44	3	44	2.3%	0.33 [0.04 , 3.08]	
Haas 2010	0	121	2	103	2.1%	0.17 [0.01 , 3.51]	•
Mohamed 2015	6	100	16	100	12.4%	0.38 [0.15, 0.92]	·
Mwangi 2013	1	113	2	105	1.6%	0.46 [0.04 , 5.05]	_
Yildirim 2012	18	266	27	279	20.4%	0.70 [0.39 , 1.24]	
Subtotal (95% CI)		1052		1030	70.1%	0.48 [0.34 , 0.68]	
Total events:	43		90				•
Heterogeneity: $Chi^2 = 6$	5.47, df = 7 (P	= 0.49); I ²	= 0%				
Test for overall effect: 2	Z = 4.11 (P < 0)	0.0001)					
Total (95% CI)		1348		1286	100.0%	0.41 [0.30 , 0.55]	
Total events:	53		125				•
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = 1	1.16, df = 12	(P = 0.52);	$I^2 = 0\%$				0.01 0.1 1 10 100
Test for overall effect: 2	Z = 5.75 (P < 0)	0.00001)					Favors vaginal Favors control

Test for subgroup differences: $Chi^2 = 3.59$, df = 1 (P = 0.06), $I^2 = 72.2\%$

Analysis 3.2. Comparison 3: Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution versus control (no preparation or saline preparation) - stratified by presence of ruptured membranes, Outcome 2: Postoperative fever

	Vaginal cl	eansing	Cont	trol		Risk Ratio	Risk Ratio
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Random, 95% CI	M-H, Random, 95% CI
3.2.1 Women with rup	otured membi	anes					
Haas 2010	1	34	4	42	2.7%	0.31 [0.04 , 2.64]	
Kiani 2018	9	70	16	31	15.0%	0.25 [0.12, 0.50]	
Mwangi 2013	1	88	2	91	2.2%	0.52 [0.05, 5.60]	
Yildirim 2012	14	68	17	56	17.2%	0.68 [0.37, 1.25]	
Subtotal (95% CI)		260		220	37.1%	0.42 [0.22, 0.80]	
Fotal events:	25		39				•
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = (0.14; Chi ² = 4.	58, df = 3 (P = 0.20; I	² = 35%			
Test for overall effect:	Z = 2.65 (P = 0)	0.008)					
3.2.2 Women with inta	act membrane	es					
Ahmed 2017	2	102	4	98	4.1%	0.48 [0.09 , 2.56]	
Aref 2019	1	106	3	101	2.4%	0.32 [0.03 , 3.00]	
Barat 2016	10	200	14	200	13.1%	0.71 [0.32, 1.57]	
Haas 2010	1	121	3	103	2.4%	0.28 [0.03 , 2.69]	
Mohamed 2015	10	100	23	100	15.3%	0.43 [0.22, 0.87]	
Mwangi 2013	0	113	2	105	1.4%	0.19 [0.01 , 3.83]	←
Yildirim 2012	41	266	44	279	24.2%	0.98 [0.66 , 1.44]	·
Subtotal (95% CI)		1008		986	62.9%	0.70 [0.49 , 0.99]	
Fotal events:	65		93				•
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = ($0.02; Chi^2 = 6.1$	59, df = 6 (P = 0.36; I	[² = 9%			
Test for overall effect: 2	Z = 2.02 (P = 0)	0.04)					
Total (95% CI)		1268		1206	100.0%	0.54 [0.38 , 0.78]	
Total events:	90		132				•
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = ($0.10; Chi^2 = 14$	1.91, df = 10	0 (P = 0.14)); $I^2 = 33\%$			
Test for overall effect:	Z = 3.28 (P = 0)	0.001)					Favors vaginal Favors contro

Test for subgroup differences: Chi^2 = 1.85, df = 1 (P = 0.17), I^2 = 46.1%

Analysis 3.3. Comparison 3: Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution versus control (no preparation or saline preparation) - stratified by presence of ruptured membranes, Outcome 3: Postoperative wound infection

	Vaginal c	leansing	Cont	rol		Risk Ratio	Risk Ratio
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Random, 95% CI	M-H, Random, 95% CI
3.3.1 Women with rup	tured memb	ranes					
Guzman 2002	6	36	1	36	2.5%	6.00 [0.76 , 47.36]	
Haas 2010	2	34	5	42	4.3%	0.49 [0.10 , 2.39]	
Kiani 2018	3	70	7	31	6.5%	0.19 [0.05, 0.69]	_
Mwangi 2013	5	88	11	91	10.4%	0.47 [0.17, 1.30]	_ _
Yildirim 2012	0	68	1	56	1.1%	0.28 [0.01, 6.63]	
Subtotal (95% CI)		296		256	24.9%	0.54 [0.19 , 1.50]	
Fotal events:	16		25				$\overline{}$
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = 0	0.65; Chi ² = 8	14, $df = 4$ (P = 0.09; 1	$^{2} = 51\%$			
Test for overall effect: 2	Z = 1.19 (P =	0.23)					
3.3.2 Women with inta	ict membran	es					
Ahmed 2017	4	102	7	98	7.5%	0.55 [0.17, 1.82]	
Aref 2019	4	106	6	101	7.1%	0.64 [0.18, 2.19]	
Barat 2016	12	200	13	200	18.7%	0.92 [0.43, 1.97]	
Guzman 2002	1	44	3	44	2.2%	0.33 [0.04 , 3.08]	
Haas 2010	5	121	5	103	7.3%	0.85 [0.25, 2.86]	
Mohamed 2015	5	100	9	100	9.6%	0.56 [0.19, 1.60]	
Awangi 2013	8	113	9	105	12.9%	0.83 [0.33 , 2.06]	
Yildirim 2012	6	266	8	279	9.9%	0.79 [0.28, 2.24]	
Subtotal (95% CI)		1052		1030	75.1%	0.73 [0.50 , 1.07]	
Total events:	45		60				•
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = 0	$0.00; Chi^2 = 1$.52, df = 7 (P = 0.98; I	$^{2} = 0\%$			
Test for overall effect: 2	Z = 1.60 (P =	0.11)					
Fotal (95% CI)		1348		1286	100.0%	0.66 [0.47 , 0.91]	
Total events:	61		85			. ,	•
Heterogeneity: $Tau^2 = 0$	$0.00; Chi^2 = 1$	0.69, df = 12	2(P = 0.56)); $I^2 = 0\%$			
Test for overall effect: 2	Z = 2.50 (P =	0.01)					Favors vaginal Favors contro

Test for subgroup differences: $Chi^2 = 0.31$, df = 1 (P = 0.57), $I^2 = 0\%$

Analysis 3.4. Comparison 3: Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution versus control (no preparation or saline preparation) - stratified by presence of ruptured membranes, Outcome 4: Composite wound complication

	Vaginal cl	eansing	Cont	rol		Risk Ratio	Risk Ratio	
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% CI	M-H, Fixed, 95%	CI
3.4.1 Women with ruptu	red membr	anes						
Haas 2010	3	34	7	42	45.3%	0.53 [0.15 , 1.89]		
Subtotal (95% CI)		34		42	45.3%	0.53 [0.15 , 1.89]		
Total events:	3		7					
Heterogeneity: Not applic	able							
Test for overall effect: Z =	= 0.98 (P = 0.00)).33)						
3.4.2 Women with intact	membrane	es						
Haas 2010	6	121	7	103	54.7%	0.73 [0.25 , 2.10]		
Subtotal (95% CI)		121		103	54.7%	0.73 [0.25 , 2.10]		
Total events:	6		7					
Heterogeneity: Not applic	able							
Test for overall effect: Z =	= 0.58 (P = 0.58)).56)						
Total (95% CI)		155		145	100.0%	0.64 [0.28 , 1.44]		
Total events:	9		14					
Heterogeneity: $Chi^2 = 0.1$	4, $df = 1$ (P	= 0.70); I ² =	= 0%				0.01 0.1 1 1	10 100
Test for overall effect: Z =	= 1.08 (P = 0)).28)					Favors vaginal Favor	rs control
Test for subgroup differen	nces: Chi ² =	0.14, df = 1	1 (P = 0.70)), $I^2 = 0\%$				

Analysis 3.5. Comparison 3: Vaginal preparation with antiseptic solution versus control (no preparation or saline preparation) - stratified by presence of ruptured membranes, Outcome 5: Composite wound complication or endometritis

	Vaginal c	leansing	Cont	trol		Risk Ratio	Risk R	atio	
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Total	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% CI	M-H, Fixed	, 95% CI	
3.5.1 Women with rupt	ured memb	ranes							
Haas 2010	3	34	8	42	21.8%	0.46 [0.13 , 1.61]		-	
Memon 2011	1	25	5	33	13.1%	0.26 [0.03 , 2.12]		_	
Subtotal (95% CI)		59		75	35.0%	0.39 [0.13 , 1.13]			
Total events:	4		13				•		
Heterogeneity: $Chi^2 = 0.2$	21, df = 1 (P	= 0.65); I ²	= 0%						
Test for overall effect: Z	= 1.74 (P =	0.08)							
3.5.2 Women with intac	ct membran	es							
Haas 2010	7	121	9	103	29.6%	0.66 [0.26 , 1.72]		_	
Memon 2011	5	75	11	67	35.4%	0.41 [0.15, 1.11]	_ _		
Subtotal (95% CI)		196		170	65.0%	0.52 [0.26 , 1.04]			
Total events:	12		20				•		
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = 0.4	48, df = 1 (P	= 0.49); I ²	= 0%						
Test for overall effect: Z	= 1.85 (P =	0.06)							
Total (95% CI)		255		245	100.0%	0.48 [0.27 , 0.85]			
Total events:	16		33				•		
Heterogeneity: Chi ² = 0.8	87, df = 3 (P	= 0.83); I ²	= 0%				0.01 0.1 1	10	$\frac{1}{100}$
Test for overall effect: Z	= 2.53 (P =	0.01)					Favors vaginal	Favors contr	rol
Test for subgroup differe	ences: Chi ² =	0.21, df = 1	1 (P = 0.65)), $I^2 = 0\%$					



APPENDICES

Appendix 1. Search terms used in ClinicalTrials.gov and ICTRP

Each line was run separately

ICTRP

cesarean AND vaginal AND cleanse

- caesarean AND vaginal AND cleanse
- cesarean AND vaginal AND cleansing
- $caes arean \, {\rm AND} \, {\rm vaginal} \, {\rm AND} \, {\rm cleansing}$
- cesarean AND vaginal AND preparation
- caesarean AND vaginal AND preparation
- cesarean AND vaginal AND antiseptic(s)
- caesarean AND vaginal AND antiseptic(s)
- cesarean AND vaginal AND chlorhexidine
- caesarean AND vaginal AND chlorhexidine
- cesarean AND vaginal AND iodine
- caesarean AND vaginal AND iodine
- cesarean AND vaginal AND antimicrobial
- cesarean AND vaginal AND antimicrobacterial

ClinicalTrials.gov

vaginal | Interventional Studies | cesarean | preparation

- vaginal | Interventional Studies | cesarean | cleanse
- vaginal | Interventional Studies | cesarean | chlorhexidine
- vaginal | Interventional Studies | cesarean | iodine
- vaginal | Interventional Studies | cesarean | antiseptic

WHAT'S NEW

Date	Event	Description
7 July 2019	New citation required but conclusions have not changed	We have incorporated data from new included trials for this up- date. The primary outcome conclusion is more supported now and more of the subgroup comparisons demonstrate improved outcomes with vaginal cleansing for multiple outcomes. In total, these additions strengthen the overall conclusions supporting the benefit of vaginal cleansing.
7 July 2019	New search has been performed	We updated the search and included 10 new trials. The conclu- sions changed for subgroups and were strengthened for the pri- mary outcome.



HISTORY

Protocol first published: Issue 3, 2009 Review first published: Issue 3, 2010

Date	Event	Description
10 July 2017	New search has been performed	Search updated and six new studies added.
10 December 2014	New search has been performed	Search updated. Two new reports of trials identified (Memon 2011; Yildirim 2012).
10 December 2014	New citation required but conclusions have not changed	Review updated. Two new trials included. Conclusions strength- ened and one additional subgroup of women in labor now shows a significant reduction in endometritis.
21 July 2014	New search has been performed	Search updated. No new trial reports identified.
21 July 2014	New citation required but conclusions have not changed	Review updated.
14 September 2012	New search has been performed	Search updated. One new trial included (Asghania 2011) and the published report of Haas 2010 added.
14 September 2012	New citation required but conclusions have not changed	Review updated.

CONTRIBUTIONS OF AUTHORS

David Haas is the guarantor for the review. Drs. Haas, Morgan, and Contreras developed the original protocol, data extraction sheet, and preparation of results and final original report and previous updates. Dr Kimball (nee Enders) was added for the 2018 update and all four authors contributed to study selection, data extraction, and preparation of results and final report for this update.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

David Haas is the Principal Investigator for a randomized trial included in this review (Haas 2010). He holds grants from the US National Insitute of Health for work unrelated to this review. He has no financial conflicts of interest to disclose.

Sarah Morgan is also an investigator in the Haas 2010 trial. She has no financial conflicts of interest to disclose.

Trial authors for Haas 2010 were not involved in assessing trial quality or extracting data from the Haas 2010 study. This task was carried out by Karenrose Contreras and a third party (Dr Jon Hathaway, MD, PhD).

Karenrose Contreras has no financial conflicts of interest to disclose.

Savannah Enders Kimball has no financial conflicts of interest to disclose.

SOURCES OF SUPPORT

Internal sources

• Indiana University School of Medicine, Indianapolis, USA

External sources

• No sources of support supplied

DIFFERENCES BETWEEN PROTOCOL AND REVIEW

We were unable to perform three of the planned subgroup analyses as they were not reported in the trials.



In the 2018 update, we added an additional search of ClinicalTrials.gov and the World Health Organization (WHO) International Clinical Trials Registry Platform (ICTRP) for unpublished, planned and ongoing trial reports.

In the 2018 update, we edited the list of outcomes for use in GRADE. We edited, postpartum endometritis, postoperative wound infection and postoperative fever to include definitions as per the list of outcomes in the main methods/types of outcomes. We also added 'Composite wound complications or endometritis' to our list of outcomes for use in GRADE.

INDEX TERMS

Medical Subject Headings (MeSH)

Administration, Intravaginal; Anti-Infective Agents, Local [*administration & dosage]; Benzalkonium Compounds [administration & dosage]; Cesarean Section [*adverse effects]; Chlorhexidine [administration & dosage]; Disinfection [*methods]; Endometritis [*prevention & control]; Fever [prevention & control]; Povidone-Iodine [administration & dosage]; Preoperative Care [*methods]; Randomized Controlled Trials as Topic; Surgical Wound Infection [*prevention & control]; Vagina

MeSH check words

Female; Humans; Pregnancy